## THE IMPLICATIONS OF DELTA-9-TETRAHYDROCANNABINOL ON LOCALIZED IMMUNE AND HORMONAL RESPONSES MEDIATED BY TROPHOBLASTS OF THE HUMAN PLACENTA

By HARMEET GURM, B.Sc.

A Thesis Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Science

McMaster University © Copyright by Harmeet Gurm, August 2021

### M.Sc. Thesis - H. Gurm; McMaster University - Medical Sciences

MASTER OF SCIENCE (2021)

Medical Sciences

McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario, Canada

TITLE: The implications of delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol on localized immune and hormonal responses mediated by trophoblasts of the human placenta AUTHOR: Harmeet Gurm, B.Sc. SUPERVISOR: Dr. Sandeep Raha NUMBER OF PAGES: xv, 106

## LAY ABSTRACT

The human placenta is a pregnancy-specific organ that supports the health of the motherto-be and fetus. Stem cells known as cytotrophoblasts undergo differentiation and fusion to support the establishment of the syncytium, which creates a boundary that separates the maternal and fetal circulations. In the case of cannabis consumption during pregnancy, its biologically active components can travel to the placenta, cross the syncytium, and enter fetal blood. Our primary objective was to determine how cannabis exposure can impact the formation and maintenance of the syncytium. While maternal use has been linked to shortand long-term consequences for child health, existing research lacks a complete understanding of the underlying mechanisms. We demonstrate that cannabis exposure alters the production of important immune and hormonal factors during cytotrophoblast fusion, which may play a role in mediating poor placental development. Ultimately, it is critical to explore the implications of cannabis use for female reproductive health due to a rising trend in its use.

## ABSTRACT

Over the approximate nine months of its intrauterine existence, the development of the fetus is supported by the human placenta. This transient organ is central to pregnancy success as it facilitates maternal-fetal exchange, immunological tolerance, and hormone production. Villous trophoblasts mediate placental formation by engaging in a continuous turnover process of proliferation, differentiation, fusion, and apoptosis. In doing so, cytotrophoblasts and syncytiotrophoblasts maintain the integrity of the outer placental lining known as the syncytium. Exposure to drugs, however, can compromise placental establishment, which can in turn adversely impact pregnancy and fetal health. Specifically, cannabis is widely used by women of reproductive age and during pregnancy. While maternal cannabis use is linked to poor outcomes such as preterm birth and neurodevelopmental delays in exposed children, the underlying mechanisms are not well-defined. First, we characterized a functionally relevant cell line to model differentiation and fusion. In a comparison of the BeWo and BeWo b30 cell lines, our findings demonstrated that both models similarly undergo fusion. We then explored the implications of exposure to delta-9tetrahydrocannabinol ( $\Delta^9$ -THC) on the immunological roles of villous trophoblasts. We observed that cytotrophoblast differentiation and fusion were associated with localized inflammation due to elevated interleukin-2 (IL-2) and tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- $\alpha$ ) but inhibited interleukin-4 (IL-4) and interleukin-10 (IL-10) production.  $\Delta^9$ -THC exposure impaired this T helper 1/2 cytokine balance through decreased IL-2 and TNF- $\alpha$ as well as increased IL-4 and IL-10 levels. Subsequently, we investigated the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC in TNF-a- and IL-10-dominant environments, to represent inflammatory and immunomodulatory microenvironments, respectively. Coincident with inflammation,  $\Delta^9$ -THC attenuated trophoblast fusion and the biosynthesis of steroid hormones, progesterone and cortisol, through perturbed cytochrome P450 regulation. This thesis ultimately lays a foundation for understanding how cannabis use during pregnancy may compromise the fusogenic, immune and endocrine functions of villous trophoblasts in the placenta.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

To my supervisor, Dr. Sandeep Raha, thank you for all your support and guidance. You were the first to believe in me when I started as an undergraduate student, and for that, I will always be grateful.

To my committee, Dr. Jeremy Hirota and Dr. Alison Shea, thank you for your time, feedback, and encouragement over the last two years.

To Dr. Dustin Costescu, thank you for your patience and support during my time in your clinic.

To the members of the Raha lab, past and present, thank you for your mentorship and advice. You have all helped contribute to the completion of this thesis.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

| LAY ABSTRACT i  | ii                         |
|---|----------------------------|
| ABSTRACTi   | v                          |
| ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS  | vi                         |
| LIST OF FIGURES AND TABLES  | X                          |
| LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS x   | ii                         |
| DECLARATION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT   | V                          |
| CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION   | 1                          |
| The Human Placenta<br>Anatomical development<br>Importance of villous trophoblast turnover<br>Human endogenous retroviruses as fusogenic regulators<br>Metabolic, endocrine, and immune functions of the syncytium      | 1<br>1<br>2<br>4<br>5      |
| Immunology of Healthy Pregnancy<br>Early stages of pregnancy: Implantation and placentation<br>Mid-late stages of pregnancy: Fetal tolerance and uterine expansion<br>Final stages of pregnancy: Labour and parturition | 8<br>8<br>9<br>0           |
| Cannabis1Effects of cannabis on female reproductive health1Complexity of cannabis1The endocannabinoid system1Endocannabinoid signalling during pregnancy1 $\Delta^9$ -THC1  | 0<br>0<br>3<br>4<br>6<br>7 |
| Gaps in scientific research: $\Delta^9$ -THC as an immunomodulatory agent1  | 8                          |
| Research Hypothesis   | 0                          |
| Research Objectives   | 0                          |
| References2   | 1                          |
| CHAPTER 2: CHARACTERIZATION OF DIFFERENTIATION AND FUSION IN<br>IMMORTALIZED HUMAN TROPHOBLAST CELL LINES2  | 8                          |
| Introduction2   | 8                          |
| Materials and Methods 3   Cell culture 3   RNA extraction and quantitative RT-PCR 3   Immunofluorescence 3   Cell viability 3   | 0<br>0<br>1<br>2<br>3      |

| Statistical analyses   | 33       |
|--|----------|
| Results  | 34       |
| Fusogenic mediators are similarly regulated during fusion in BeWo and BeWo   | b30      |
| cells at the transcript and protein levels.  | 34       |
| Effects of $\Delta^9$ -THC on cell viability in BeWo b30 cells.  | 38       |
| $\Delta^9$ -THC alters the expression of transcripts involved in regulating trophoblast f  | usion.   |
| D  |          |
| Discussion   | 41       |
| References   | 45       |
| CHAPTER 3: $\Delta^9$ -THC MODULATES THE IMMUNE MICROENVIRONMENT A   | AND      |
| COMPROMISES STEROID HORMONE BIOSYNTHESIS DURING HUMAN C  | ГВ       |
| FUSION   | 4/       |
| Abstract   | 48       |
| Introduction   | 49       |
| Materials and Methods  | 52       |
| Cell culture   | 52       |
| Cytokine stimulation   | 52       |
| RNA extraction and quantitative RT-PCR   | 52       |
| Immunofluorescence   | 54       |
| Protein quantification and ELISA   | 55       |
| Cannabinoid receptor antagonism  |          |
| Staustical analyses  |          |
| Results  | 56       |
| Fusion of trophoblasts is characterized by an increase the Th1 cytokine TNF- $\alpha$  | and      |
| decrease in the Th2 cytokine IL-10 at the transcript and protein levels  | 56       |
| Effects of $\Delta^2$ -THC on the Th1/Th2 cytokine profile during trophoblast fusion<br>A <sup>9</sup> THC diminishes the effects of TNE $\alpha$ stimulation on factors involved in |          |
| $\Delta$ - THC diminishes the effects of TNF- <b>a</b> summation on factors involved in mediating trophoblest fusion   | 50       |
| II -10 stimulation does not significantly alter trophoblast fusion   | 57<br>60 |
| Trophoblast steroidogenesis is inhibited by $\Delta^9$ -THC and enhanced by TNF- $\alpha$ .  | 63       |
| CB1R antagonism restores the expression of fusogenic and steroidogenic transc  | cripts.  |
|  | 67       |
| Discussion   | 69       |
| CHAPTER 4: CONCLUSIONS   | 84       |
| Summary of Findings  | 84       |
| Bench to Bedside: Clinical Implications  | 86       |
| Villous trophoblast turnover in placental pathology  | 86       |
| Susceptibility to viral infections in pregnancy  | 87       |
| Maternal and fetal cannabis exposure during the COVID-19 pandemic  | 90       |

| Limitations   | 91                       |
|---|--------------------------|
| In vitro to in vivo translatability   | 91                       |
| Consideration of low placental oxygenation  |                          |
| Dynamic architecture of the maternal-fetal interface  | 93                       |
| Future Directions   |                          |
| Co-culture model with villous trophoblasts and uterine natural killer cells.  |                          |
| Multi-cytokine cellular treatments  |                          |
| Putting the spotlight on CBD  | 95                       |
| Conclusions   | 96                       |
| References  | 97                       |
| APPENDIX: ISOLATION AND PURIFICATION OF TROPHOBLASTS FRO<br>HUMAN PLACENTAE   | OM TERM                  |
| Rationale   |                          |
|   | 101                      |
| Materials and Methods   |                          |
| Cell culture  |                          |
| Materials and Methods<br>Cell culture<br>RNA extraction and quantitative RT-PCR   | 101                      |
| Materials and Methods<br>Cell culture<br>RNA extraction and quantitative RT-PCR<br>Statistical analyses                           | 101<br>101<br>102<br>102 |
| Materials and Methods<br>Cell culture<br>RNA extraction and quantitative RT-PCR<br>Statistical analyses<br>Results and Discussion |                          |

# LIST OF FIGURES AND TABLES

## Chapter 1

| Figure 1. Schematic represention of villous trophob   | ast turnover3                         |
|---|---------------------------------------|
| Figure 2. Decidual immune cells and placenta          | al trophoblasts at the maternal-fetal |
| interface   | 7                                     |
| Figure 3. The three immunological stages of healthy   | pregnancy9                            |
| Figure 4. Cannabinoid structures and receptor binding | ng affinities15                       |

# Chapter 2

| Table 1. Forward and reverse primer sequences used for RT-PCR                                    |
|--|
| Figure 1. Comparison of transcriptional profiles of differentiation and fusion markers in        |
| BeWo and BeWo b30 cells  |
| Figure 2. Visualization and quantification of BeWo cell-cell fusion35                            |
| Figure 3. Visualization and quantification of BeWo b30 cell-cell fusion36                        |
| Figure 4. Effects of $\Delta^9$ -THC on cell viability in BeWo b30 cells                         |
| Figure 5. BeWo b30 cell exposure to $\Delta^9$ -THC alters the transcriptional profiles of genes |
| involved in trophoblast differentiation and fusion   |

# Chapter 3

# Appendix

| Table 1. Forward and reverse primer sequences used for RT-PCR                    | 102 |
|--|-----|
| Figure 1. Characteristics of isolated versus purified primary human trophoblasts | 105 |

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS

| 2-AG                   | 2-arachidonoyl glycerol                        |
|------------------------|--|
| $2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$ | Delta-delta comparative cycle times analysis   |
| ACTH                   | Adrenocorticotrophin hormone                   |
| AEA                    | Anandamide                                     |
| BSA                    | Bovine serum albumin                           |
| cAMP                   | Cyclic adenosine monophosphate                 |
| CBD                    | Cannabidiol                                    |
| CB1R                   | Cannabinoid receptor 1                         |
| CB2R                   | Cannabinoid receptor 2                         |
| CDH-1                  | Cadherin-1                                     |
| COVID-19               | Coronavirus disease 2019                       |
| CRH                    | Corticotrophin-releasing hormone               |
| СТВ                    | Cytotrophoblast                                |
| CYP11A1                | Cytochrome P450 family 11 subfamily A member 1 |
| CYP17A1                | Cytochrome P450 family 17 subfamily A member 1 |
| CYP21A1                | Cytochrome P450 family 21 subfamily A member 1 |
| CYP11B1                | Cytochrome P450 family 11 subfamily B member 1 |
| DAPI                   | 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole                  |
| dUTP                   | Deoxyuridine triphosphate                      |
| EGF                    | Epidermal growth factor                        |
| ERVFRD-1               | Endogenous retrovirus group FRD member 1       |

| ERVW-1 | Endogenous retrovirus group W member 1                            |
|--------|---|
| EVT    | Extravillous trophoblast  |
| FSK    | Forskolin   |
| GCM-1  | Glial cells missing homolog 1                                     |
| GPR18  | G protein-coupled receptor 18                                     |
| GPR55  | G protein-coupled receptor 55                                     |
| GPR119 | G protein-coupled receptor 119                                    |
| hCG    | Human chorionic gonadotrophin                                     |
| HERV   | Human endogenous retrovirus                                       |
| HLA    | Human leukocyte antigen   |
| HPA    | Hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal                                    |
| HSD3β1 | Hydroxy-delta-5-steroid dehydrogenase, 3 beta- and steroid delta- |
|        | isomerase 1   |
| IFN-γ  | Interferon-gamma  |
| IL-1β  | Interleukin-1-beta  |
| IL-2   | Interleukin-2   |
| IL-4   | Interleukin-4   |
| IL-8   | Interleukin-8   |
| IL-10  | Interleukin-10  |
| IL-13  | Interleukin-13  |
| MeOH   | Methanol  |
|        |   |

| PBS                 | Phosphate-buffered saline                             |
|---------------------|---|
| PGR                 | Progesterone receptor                                 |
| РКА                 | Protein kinase A                                      |
| PMDD                | Premenstrual dysphoric disorder                       |
| PMS                 | Premenstrual syndrome                                 |
| PPAR                | Peroxisome proliferator activated receptors           |
| RT-PCR              | Reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction       |
| SARS-CoV-2          | Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2       |
| SOGC                | Society of obstetricians and gynaecologists of Canada |
| SP                  | Sodium phosphate                                      |
| STB                 | Syncytiotrophoblast                                   |
| TGF-β               | Transforming growth factor-beta                       |
| Th1                 | T helper 1  |
| Th2                 | T helper 2  |
| Δ <sup>9</sup> -THC | Delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol                          |
| TNF-α               | Tumour necrosis factor-alpha                          |
| TRP                 | Transient receptor potential                          |
| VIM                 | Vimentin  |

## **DECLARATION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT**

Harmeet Gurm contributed to the writing, experimental design, conducting of experiments, all aspects associated with data analyses, and figure/table generation in this thesis with the assistance of Dr. Sandeep Raha.

Dr. Jeremy A. Hirota and Dr. Alison Shea provided guidance and support at all stages.

Sheila Kwok contributed to conducting experiments in Chapter 2.

Dr. O'Llenecia S. Walker, Sydney da Cunha and Lana Moayad contributed to conducting experiments in Chapter 3.

## **CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION**

Parts of this chapter have been published as a review: Gurm, H., Hirota, J. A. & Raha, S. Cannabinoid Signalling in Immune–Reproductive Crosstalk During Human Pregnancy. *Biomedicines* **9**, 267 (2021).

## **The Human Placenta**

#### **Anatomical development**

In human pregnancy, the development of the placenta is transiently initiated within the first week following fertilization to establish a communicative and protective barrier between the mother and fetus [1]. The beginning of placentation is marked with the formation of the trophectoderm (4-5 days post-fertilization), which is the outer epithelial layer of the blastocyst [2]. The trophectoderm is then separated from the inner cell mass and interacts with the maternal endometrium (6-7 days post-fertilization) [2,3]. Thereafter, the endometrium is transformed into the decidua through the differentiation of endometrial stromal cells and migration of peripheral leukocytes [2,3]. The extraembryonic mesoderm also contributes to the placental structure by forming its stromal core that contains the vascular network, fibroblasts and resident Hofbauer macrophages [4].

During the implantation period, mononuclear cytotrophoblasts (CTBs) are derived from trophectoderm stem cells and begin to further expand into the decidua by forming primary villi projections (2 weeks post-fertilization) that will eventually transform into a vascular network over the first trimester for fetal-placental hemodynamics [1,2]. CTBs also undergo

proliferation, differentiation and cell-cell fusion to give rise to a second trophoblast cell lineage, the multi-nucleated syncytiotrophoblasts (STBs) (2 weeks post-fertilization to term) [1,2,5]. CTBs and STBs are collectively referred to as villous trophoblasts [5]. By the end of the first trimester, the maternal-fetal interface is fully formed, with STBs localized to the outer placental lining, known as the syncytium, directly above a layer of CTBs [1,2]. A third lineage of trophoblasts, known as the extravillous trophoblasts (EVTs) is also generated by the differentiation of CTBs (3 weeks post-fertilization) [1,2]. EVTs are primarily responsible for invasion into the maternal decidua and subsequent migration into the spiral arteries to establish low resistance blood flow to the uterus [1,2].

#### Importance of villous trophoblast turnover

Since STBs are terminally differentiated and form the primary site of maternal-fetal exchange of gases and nutrients, the integrity of the placental syncytium is dependent on continuous villous trophoblast turnover (Fig. 1) [5]. CTBs undergo proliferation, differentiation and fusion in this process to replace aged STBs, which will then aggregate and be shed into the maternal uteroplacental veins as syncytial knots [5]. Following their release, syncytial knots become trapped in the capillary beds of the maternal lungs and are engulfed by resident macrophages [6].



**Figure 1. Schematic represention of villous trophoblast turnover.** During pregnancy, CTBs undergo a continuous process of proliferation, differentiation and fusion to replaced STBs in the syncytium. The aged STBs are removed in the form of syncytial knots and released into the maternal circulation. Created with BioRender.com.

Investigations using the cell proliferation marker Ki-67 to stain human placentae and terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase dUTP nick end labelling to identify DNA fragmentation have reported that an estimated 600 mitotic events per 10,000  $\mu$ m<sup>2</sup> of villous surface occur in the first trimester of pregnancy [5,7]. Since only 10-15% of these nuclei will undergo fusion to be incorporated into the syncytium, the proliferative capacity of CTBs exceeds the physiological requirements in early pregnancy [5,7]. While the rates of CTB proliferation, differentiation and fusion decrease up to 90% by the third trimester, it is estimated that a single STB nucleus remains in the syncytium for 3-4 weeks [5,7]. Overall, the maintenance of the placental syncytium in healthy pregnancy is sustained by

trophoblast turnover beginning as early as 2 weeks post-fertilization and continuing until term [5].

#### Human endogenous retroviruses as fusogenic regulators

An estimated 8% of the human genome is comprised of human endogenous retroviruses (HERVs) with a genomic structure containing the *gag*, *env* and *pol* genes, which encode structural (matrix, capsid, nucleocapsid), envelope and polymerase proteins, respectively [8,9]. HERVs, particularly HERV-W and HERV-FRD, possess a critical role in mediating trophoblast fusion [8,10]. The *env* gene of HERV-W encodes the syncytin-1 protein, which interacts with the sodium-dependent neutral amino acid transporters A and B [10]. Similarly, HERV-FRD encodes syncytin-2 that binds to a sodium-dependent lysophosphatidylcholine transporter known as major facilitator superfamily domain 2A [10]. The transcription of both syncytin-1 and syncytin-2 is mediated by glial cells missing homolog 1 (GCM-1), which in turn is upregulated by activation of the cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP)/protein kinase A (PKA) pathway [11]. If levels of GCM-1 are disrupted, the associated decrease in syncytin-1 and syncytin-2 has been shown to contribute to the pathogenesis of preeclampsia [9,12,13].

Syncytin-1 and syncytin-2 are both synthesized as inactive 538 amino acid long polyproteins, after which they are cleaved into surface and transmembrane subunits by a furin protease [10]. The surface subunit allows for receptor recognition and binding while the transmembrane subunit directly induces fusion between two cells [9,10]. A fusion

peptide, which is part of the transmembrane subunit, then drives the joining of intercellular membranes after being inserted on syncytin-expressing target cells [8,10]. Within human placental tissues and cell types, including villous trophoblasts, syncytin-1 and syncytin-2 are expressed and play a direct role in inducing CTB cell-cell fusion [10,14,15].

#### Metabolic, endocrine, and immune functions of the syncytium

The syncytium forms a barrier as close as 2-4  $\mu$ m between the maternal and fetal circulations [4,16]. As a result, the placenta is a highly metabolically active organ that fulfill the energetic demands of itself and the developing fetus through the transfer of gases, nutrients and waste products [17]. Respiratory gases, such as oxygen and carbon dioxide, can readily diffuse across the syncytium due to their small and hydrophobic nature [4,16]. Nutrients, however, require the use of transporter proteins due to their hydrophilicity [16]. The primary source of energy for the fetus is glucose, which is transferred across the placenta via facilitated diffusion using glucose transporters [4,16]. Although the majority of fetal energy demands are maintained by maternal glucose transfer, the fetus can also minimally generate glucose through gluconeogenesis [16]. Other sources of fuel for the fetus include lactate, amino acids and fatty acids [16].

A plethora of hormones that are necessary for pregnancy maintenance, including human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG), progesterone and the estrogens, are also produced by the syncytium [18]. hCG is a heterodimeric glycoprotein with an  $\alpha$ -subunit that is shared by luteinizing hormone, follicle stimulating hormone and thyroid stimulating hormone and a

unique β-subunit [18]. The initial production of hCG occurs during the 8-cell stage of embryonic development and then exponentially increases until about 10 weeks of gestation [18]. Levels of hCG thereafter experience a steady decline until term [18]. In terms of functionality, hCG promotes the production of progesterone by the corpus luteum, differentiation and fusion of CTBs, angiogenesis, and uterine expansion [19]. Unlike hCG, progesterone is a steroid hormone that is synthesized by the corpus luteum until about 12 weeks of gestation, after which the syncytium increases its production over the duration of pregnancy [20]. Progesterone functions to support blastocyst implantation, decidualization and mammary gland development as well as modulate immune responses at the maternalfetal interface [18,21]. Estrogen is another steroid hormone that contributes to pregnancy success [22]. Three major forms exist and are elevated as pregnancy progresses, including estrone, estradiol and estriol, however estradiol is the most abundant [22]. While the corpus luteum produces estrogen until about 9 weeks of gestation, the placenta interacts with the maternal and fetal adrenal glands to take over as the primary source [22]. The estrogens play a role in endometrial growth, angiogenesis, and induction of labour [18]. Additional critical hormones during pregnancy are placental lactogen, placental growth hormone, leptin, adiponectin and resistin [18].

The syncytium also contributes to the local immune milieu (Fig. 2) [23]. The maternal-fetal interface is an immunologically privileged environment since the fetus, a semi-allogenic graft containing both maternal (self) and paternal (non-self) antigens, evades attack and rejection by the maternal immune system [24]. Decidual immune cell populations, which

are primarily uterine natural killer cells, macrophages and T cells, play necessary roles in the balance between maternal immunity and fetal tolerance [25]. Villous trophoblasts can also contribute to the immunological responses in pregnancy through the production of inflammatory T helper 1 (Th1) and modulatory T helper 2 (Th2) cytokines [23]. CTBs and STBs are reported to produce various Th1 cytokines, including interleukin-1-beta (IL-1 $\beta$ ), interleukin-2 (IL-2), interleukin-8 (IL-8), interferon-gamma (IFN- $\gamma$ ) and tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- $\alpha$ ) [23,26]. The Th2 cytokines interleukin-4 (IL-4), interleukin-10 (IL-10), interleukin-13 (IL-13) and transforming growth factor-beta (TGF- $\beta$ ) are also secreted by villous trophoblasts [26–28].



**Figure 2. Decidual immune cells and placental trophoblasts at the maternal-fetal interface.** The point of contact between the decidua basalis and placenta forms the maternal-fetal interface. While three lineages of trophoblasts are found in the placenta, only EVTs come into direct contact with the cell types in the decidua. The major populations are immune cells, specifically uterine natural killer cells, T cells and macrophages. Created with BioRender.com.

### **Immunology of Healthy Pregnancy**

#### Early stages of pregnancy: Implantation and placentation

Human pregnancy is characterized by tightly orchestrated cytokine responses, with the first and early second trimesters being dominated by Th1 cytokines (Fig. 3) [29]. Implantation possesses three primary phases, including apposition, attachment and invasion, which create an environment that resembles an "open wound" [30]. During apposition, the blastocyst loosely interacts with endometrial stromal cells, following which adhesion molecules increase its affinity to allow for attachment [30]. This local injury to the endometrium facilitates receptivity to prime for implantation [31]. In the final step of invasion, EVTs penetrate the epithelium and invade the maternal vasculature to establish utero-placental blood flow [29,30]. An inflammatory response is then induced to repair the damaged epithelial lining, remove cellular debris and replace maternal endothelial cells with invasive EVTs [29,30]. Following implantation, early placentation is dependent on maternal spiral artery remodelling to establish exchange between the maternal and fetal circulations [32]. Besides being regulated by angiogenic factors, such as vascular endothelial growth factor and angiopoietin, vascularization during placental development is associated with an increased production of inflammatory mediators (IL-8, IFN-y, TNF- $\alpha$ ) [30,33]. This state of controlled inflammation is mediated by elevated Th1 cytokine production by trophoblasts, endometrial stromal cells and immune cells, of which uterine natural killer cells are the most abundant, at the maternal-fetal interface [29,30].



**Figure 3. The three immunological stages of healthy pregnancy.** Human pregnancy can be divided into distinct stages depending on the Th1/Th2 cytokine balance. In the first trimester, a Th1 cytokine bias is necessary for implantation and placentation. As pregnancy progesses, a shift toward increased Th2 cytokines supports fetal toleranace as well as fetal and uterine development. Finally, pregnancy reaches completion with a final rise in Th1 cytokine production to induce labour and parturition. Created with BioRender.com

#### Mid-late stages of pregnancy: Fetal tolerance and uterine expansion

The majority of pregnancy, ranging from the second to late third trimester, is distinguished by a Th2 cytokine bias to support maternal tolerance of the fetus (Fig. 3) [30]. Th2 cytokines (IL-4, IL-10, TGF- $\beta$ ) play a role in tissue repair, preventing immune activation against paternal antigens present in the fetus and accommodating uterine expansion, all of which promote successful fetal growth [29,30,34]. Organ development, particularly the brain and lungs, is also reported to be modulated by Th2 cytokines [35]. All of these outcomes are promoted by the downregulation of Th1 cytokine production as exacerbated inflammation during the period of rapid fetal development is associated with pregnancy complications such as intrauterine growth restriction, recurrent miscarriage, preterm birth and preeclampsia [35,36].

#### Final stages of pregnancy: Labour and parturition

The final immunological phase of human pregnancy is defined by the completion of fetal development [30]. A switch to an elevated Th1/Th2 cytokine balance is now required to facilitate labour and delivery [30]. At this stage, inflammation is triggered by the cell types already present at the maternal-fetal interface alongside an influx of recruited immune cells to the myometrium [29,30]. An array of Th1 cytokines is produced that, paired with decreased progesterone and increased prostaglandins and oxytocin, promote uterine smooth muscle cell contraction to initiate delivery and placental expulsion [29,30]. Successful human pregnancy is thus governed by three carefully coordinated immunological phases that fluctuate from heightened production of Th1 to Th2 to Th1 cytokines.

#### Cannabis

#### Effects of cannabis on female reproductive health

Since the legalization of cannabis in October 2018, the Canadian Cannabis Survey annually collects information regarding patterns of use [37]. In 2020, 54% of Canadians reported using cannabis in the previous 12 months, with females accounting for 21% [37]. The

predominant route of administration was reported to be smoking, followed by ingestion and vapourization [37]. While 96% of females (ages 16-50) indicated cessation of use during pregnancy, cannabis remains one of the most commonly used drugs among females of reproductive age (ages 16-50) [37]. Given that cannabis use has also followed an increasing trend over recent years in post-legalization Canada, it is necessary to understand its effects over the female reproductive lifespan [38].

Beginning with ovulation, the reported effects of cannabis exposure are conflicting [38]. While some investigations indicate no correlation between cannabis use and adverse outcomes for female fertility, others have demonstrated changes in ovarian function and the menstrual cycle, particularly through altered levels of luteinizing hormone and follicular phase length [38,39]. Cannabis has also been implicated in ameliorating symptoms of the premenstrual syndrome (PMS) and premenstrual dysphoric disorder (PMDD) such as irritability, depression, and joint or muscle pain [40]. However, an investigation with women suffering from PMS/PMDD, who also consumed cannabis in the previous year, suggests that positive expectations about cannabis-induced relief reinforce increased substance use [40]. Similarly, the implications of cannabis during menopause and the menopausal transition are not well defined [38]. Since menopause and PMS/PMDD share common symptoms, specifically those listed earlier, cannabis is considered an alternative treatment for easing the transition to menopause and assisting with menstrual pain [40,41]. Due to the lack of empirical findings that confirm self-reported benefits, the

effects of cannabis use on reproductive events ranging from ovulation to menopause require further exploration to evaluate its potential as a therapeutic.

During pregnancy, cannabis is one of the most commonly used substances with a selfreported incidence of 1.4-11.3% in Canadian women [42-45]. Of these cannabis users, up to 50% are under the age of 24 and come from low socioeconomic status households [45]. Women belonging to these demographics have displayed an increasing trend in cannabis use during pregnancy over recent years [43]. The majority of pregnant women further indicate use of cannabis primarily in the first trimester during their routine prenatal care visits [46]. Increased consumption in early pregnancy may be attributed to the perceived effects of diminished nausea and vomiting [46]. Despite the reported anecdotal benefits, conflicting clinical data suggests that chronic cannabis use is linked to cannabinoid hyperemesis syndrome [47]. This condition is characterized by episodes of acute nausea, vomiting and abdominal pain persisting for 24-48 hours post-cannabis use [47]. However, only 6 case studies of cannabinoid hyperemesis syndrome have been published with pregnant patients to-date [48]. This may be the result of individuals not disclosing cannabis use to health care providers when patient history is recorded due to the perceived social and medical stigma, desirability bias, and/or fear of child protective social services [42,48].

Maternal cannabis use has been associated with an increased risk of preterm birth at less than 37 weeks of gestation, small for gestational age status due to a birth weight below the 10<sup>th</sup> percentile, stillbirth, increased admissions to the neonatal intensive care unit, placental

abruption and miscarriage [42,49]. These obstetrical and neonatal outcomes are reported following adjustments for confounding variables such as maternal age, socioeconomic status and ethnicity between users and non-users [42,45]. Controlling for polysubstance use, however, represents a challenge in investigations as many cannabis users report tobacco smoking and alcohol consumption, which makes it difficult to determine the effects of only cannabis on pregnancy outcomes [42]. In addition, prenatal exposure has been linked to lower scores in verbal reasoning, language comprehension, reading tasks, memory, impulse control and tasks requiring sustained attention during infancy and adolescence [49]. Child exposure to cannabis through breastfeeding may contribute to these long-term consequences for neurodevelopment, however this has not been adequately studied to date [49]. Since research examining the mechanistic effects of cannabis on pregnancy and fetal development remains limited, there is a requirement to develop clear safety data to help inform patients who consider using cannabis during pregnancy [44,49]. This knowledge may assist health care providers in developing clinical strategies to mitigate maternal and fetal health complications, particularly in the high-risk demographics of young and socioeconomically disadvantaged women.

### **Complexity of cannabis**

Cannabis is a complex plant composed of over 400 chemical compounds that range from terpenes to phenols to plant-derived cannabinoids [50,51]. Terpenes are phytochemicals that are responsible for the aromaticity and flavour of cannabis while phenols function as antioxidants [51]. Cannabinoids are arguably the most investigated class of compounds

[50,51]. Of over 90 entities, delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol ( $\Delta^9$ -THC) is the primary psychoactive cannabinoid, however other abundant forms are cannabidiol (CBD), cannabinolic acid and cannabinodiolic acid (Fig. 4) [51]. The biosynthesis of these cannabinoids occurs via the polyketide and 2-C-methyl-D-erythritol-4-phosphate pathways [51]. Common to all cannabinoids is the cannabigerolic acid precursor, which is then catalyzed to delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinolic acid, cannabidiolic acid and cannabichromenic acid [51]. All other derivations are then generated from these three cannabinoids [51].

#### The endocannabinoid system

The endocannabinoid system plays a necessary role in a variety of physiological processes in the human body, including modulation of immune responses and reproductive events [52]. These effects are exerted through endogenous cannabinoids, referred to as endocannabinoids, the enzymes involved in their biosynthesis and degradation, and cannabinoid receptors [53]. Anandamide (AEA) was the first identified endocannabinoid in 1992, following which its main biosynthetic and hydrolytic enzymes were identified as *N*-acyl-phosphatidylethanolamine-specific phospholipase D and fatty acid amide hydrolase, respectively [54–57]. Shortly after, the second major endocannabinoid was identified as 2-arachidonoyl glycerol (2-AG), which is synthesized by diacylglycerol lipase and degraded by monoacylglycerol lipase [58–62]. The targets of these endocannabinoids are cannabinoid receptors 1 (CB1R) and 2 (CB2R), which are the primary receptors of the endocannabinoid system (Fig. 4) [13,23]. CB1R is most abundant in the central nervous system, although it is also expressed in the peripheral nervous system and peripheral cell types [64,65]. CB2R, however, is predominantly localized in peripheral cells of the hematopoietic, immune and reproductive systems [66,67]. In fact, localization of CB1R and CB2R has been reported in the human placenta and trophoblast cells [68].



Figure 4. Cannabinoid structures and receptor binding affinities. The structures of AEA, 2-AG and  $\Delta^9$ -THC are displayed, with the corresponding inhibitory constant Ki values for CB1R and CB2R [101,112–114]. Created with BioRender.com

CB1R and CB2R regulate an array of signal transduction cascades, particularly the adenylyl cyclase pathway [69]. Cannabinoid receptor activation is associated with attenuated adenylyl cyclase through guanine nucleotide-binding protein complex-mediated actions that inhibit cAMP levels and PKA activity [70–72]. The functional responses impacted by cannabinoid-dependent inhibition of adenylyl cyclase include cellular apoptosis, differentiation, proliferation, and survival [73–76]. Other receptors of the endocannabinoid system are the transient receptor potential (TRP) ion channels, peroxisome proliferator activated receptors (PPARs), and G protein-coupled receptors 18 (GPR18), 55 (GPR55)

and 119 (GPR119) [77–81]. Unlike CB1R and CB2R, the roles of these non-classical receptors are poorly characterized.

#### Endocannabinoid signalling during pregnancy

In healthy pregnancy, plasma levels of AEA are tightly regulated from ovulation to labour [82]. During ovulation, an increase in AEA is favoured, suggesting a role for this endocannabinoid in follicular maturation [83]. Once pregnancy is established, low AEA is necessary for fertilization, implantation, decidualization, and placentation [82,84]. AEA levels then experience a surge to assist in labour and parturition [82,84]. In fact, a cross-sectional investigation following healthy singleton pregnancies in humans reported mean AEA levels of 0.89, 0.44 and 0.42 nM in the first, second and third trimesters, respectively [84]. These levels increased 6-fold in labouring women, reaching a plasma concentration of 2.5 nM [84]. Relatively low and stable AEA levels are therefore present over the course of pregnancy, with imbalances linked to gestational complications, such as miscarriage and preeclampsia [84,85]. In comparison, the regulation and roles of 2-AG in human pregnancy remain undefined.

Endocannabinoid signalling during pregnancy also plays a role in modulating trophoblast functions [86]. In the human choriocarcinoma-derived BeWo cells, treatment with AEA (10  $\mu$ M) attenuated cellular proliferation [87]. 2-AG (10-25  $\mu$ M) also inhibited proliferation in primary human CTBs as well as induced apoptosis through chromatin condensation and fragmentation, presence of apoptotic bodies, and generation of reactive oxygen and

nitrogen species [88]. Furthermore, the cannabinoids  $\Delta^9$ -THC (20 µM), AEA (10 µM) and 2-AG (10 µM) have all been shown to impair the biochemical and morphological differentiation of CTBs, leading to impaired cell-to-cell fusion [89–91].  $\Delta^9$ -THC (20 µM) exposure also decreased the secretion of hCG, placental lactogen, and insulin-like growth factors in BeWo cells, all of which are important for fetal development and pregnancy success [90]. Finally,  $\Delta^9$ -THC (10 mM) has been associated with decreased trophoblast invasion in the HTR-8/SVneo cell line that models human EVTs [92].

### **Δ<sup>9</sup>-THC**

The most common mode of delivery for cannabis is smoking, which results in rapid diffusion to perfuse organs such as the brain and liver [93]. Unfortunately, the half-life of  $\Delta^9$ -THC is dependent on the frequency of use and ranges from about 1 hour to 4 days as a result of its accumulation and delayed elimination from adipose tissue [93]. Due to its lipophilic nature,  $\Delta^9$ -THC can also readily cross the placenta [94]. While human investigations of  $\Delta^9$ -THC transfer across the placental barrier have not been evaluated, animal models indicate that 10-28% of its maternal plasma concentrations are found in the fetal circulation [95,96]. Similar outcomes may be observed in humans, however the transplacental passage of  $\Delta^9$ -THC is dependent on the route of administration, placental permeability and individual variations in usage [94,97]. Although the pharmacokinetics of maternal-fetal transfer of  $\Delta^9$ -THC require further evaluation, smoking cannabis with a  $\Delta^9$ -THC content of 6.8% is associated with a mean peak whole blood concentration of 50 µg/mL (range: 13-63 µg/mL) and plasma concentration of 76 µg/mL (range: 18-110  $\mu$ g/mL) [98]. Other investigations using 1.8% and 3.6%  $\Delta^9$ -THC have reported mean peak plasma levels of 79 ng/mL and 150 ng/mL, respectively [99]. An important consideration is that products containing up to 32%  $\Delta^9$ -THC are sold through the Ontario Cannabis Store [100].

In terms of pharmacological activity,  $\Delta^9$ -THC is a partial agonist for CB1R (Ki = 5.05 nM) and CB2R (Ki = 3.13 nM) [101,102]. While AEA is also a partial agonist for CB1R (Ki = 209 nM), it is largely inactive at CB2R (Ki = 1940 nM) whereas 2-AG is a full agonist for both CB1R (Ki = 34.6 nM) and CB2R (Ki = 145 nM) [102,103]. Besides differences in cannabinoid receptor affinity, only endocannabinoids possess the ability to initiate a negative feedback mechanism via retrograde signalling to suppress further neurotransmitter release [104]. Since exogenous cannabinoids lack this regulatory feedback, exposure to cannabis can perturb endocannabinoid signalling through persistent cannabinoid receptor stimulation [104,105]. Plant-derived cannabinoids also possess multi-systemic effects, making it particularly relevant for pregnancy due to the crosstalk between the maternal immune and reproductive systems [105].

## Gaps in scientific research: $\Delta^9$ -THC as an immunomodulatory agent

In the immune system, the expression of CB1R and CB2R is reported in major cell types that mediate innate and adaptive responses [106–108].  $\Delta^9$ -THC-dependent (5-60  $\mu$ M) activation of cannabinoid receptors located on immune cells is further associated with immunomodulatory effects, including decreases in cytotoxicity of natural killer cells, nitric

oxide production in macrophages and inflammatory cytokine production by CD8<sup>+</sup> effector T cells [109–111]. The effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC on immune cell regulation are well-established, however a critical knowledge gap remains to determine whether similar outcomes are observed for immune roles, specifically the production of Th1/Th2 cytokines, carried out by trophoblasts in the placenta. We therefore aimed to understand if  $\Delta^9$ -THC impairs the ability of villous trophoblasts to contribute to the local immune milieu at the maternal-fetal interface during placental development.

## **Research Hypothesis**

We hypothesized that exposure to  $\Delta^9$ -THC would induce a shift toward enhanced Th2 cytokine production by villous trophoblasts, which may in turn adversely impact the greater immune microenvironment required for cell differentiation and fusion.

## **Research Objectives**

The primary research objectives of this research project were:

- 1. To compare differentiation and fusion in the BeWo and BeWo b30 cell lines to assess if one serves as a better *in vitro* model for the development of the syncytium.
- 2. To investigate the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC on the production of Th1 and Th2 cytokines by villous trophoblasts.
- 3. To investigate the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC on hormone biosynthesis and secretion in localized inflammatory and immunomodulatory microenvironments during villous trophoblast differentiation and fusion.

# References

- 1. Turco, M. Y. & Moffett, A. Development of the human placenta. *Dev.* **146**, 1–14 (2019).
- 2. Knöfler, M. *et al.* Human placenta and trophoblast development: key molecular mechanisms and model systems. *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.* **76**, 3479–3496 (2019).
- 3. Fonseca, B. M., Correia-Da-Silva, G., Almada, M., Costa, M. A. & Teixeira, N. A. The endocannabinoid system in the postimplantation period: A role during decidualization and placentation. *Int. J. Endocrinol.* **2013**, (2013).
- 4. Burton, G. J. & Fowden, A. L. The placenta: A multifaceted, transient organ. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* **370**, (2015).
- 5. Huppertz, B., Kaufmann, P. & Kingdom, J. Trophoblast turnover in health and disease. *Fetal Matern. Med. Rev.* **13**, 103–118 (2002).
- 6. Kupper, N. & Huppertz, B. The endogenous exposome of the pregnant mother: Placental extracellular vesicles and their effect on the maternal system. *Mol. Aspects Med.* 100955 (2021) doi:10.1016/j.mam.2021.100955.
- 7. Huppertz, B., Frank, H. G., Kingdom, J. C. P., Reister, F. & Kaufmann, P. Villous cytotrophoblast regulation of the syncytial apoptotic cascade in the human placenta. *Histochem. Cell Biol.* **110**, 495–508 (1998).
- 8. Rote, N. S., Chakrabarti, S. & Stetzer, B. P. The role of human endogenous retroviruses in trophoblast differentiation and placental development. *Placenta* **25**, 673–683 (2004).
- 9. Soygur, B. & Sati, L. The role of syncytins in human reproduction and reproductive organ cancers. *Reproduction* **152**, R167–R178 (2016).
- 10. Lokossou, A. G., Toudic, C. & Barbeau, B. Implication of human endogenous retrovirus envelope proteins in placental functions. *Viruses* **6**, 4609–4627 (2014).
- Muroi, Y. *et al.* CD9 regulates transcription factor GCM1 and ERVWE1 expression through the cAMP/protein kinase a signaling pathway. *Reproduction* 138, 945–951 (2009).
- 12. Chiang, M. H. *et al.* Mechanism of hypoxia-induced GCM1 degradation: Implications for the pathogenesis of preeclampsia. *J. Biol. Chem.* **284**, 17411– 17419 (2009).
- 13. Liang, C. Y. *et al.* GCM1 regulation of the expression of syncytin 2 and its cognate receptor MFSD2A in human placenta. *Biol. Reprod.* **83**, 387–395 (2010).
- 14. Mi, S. *et al.* Syncytin is a captive retroviral envelope protein involved in human placental morphogenesis. *Nature* **403**, 785–789 (2000).
- Blaise, S., De Parseval, N., Bénit, L. & Heidmann, T. Genomewide screening for fusogenic human endogenous retrovirus envelopes identifies syncytin 2, a gene conserved on primate evolution. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 100, 13013–13018 (2003).
- 16. Gude, N. M., Roberts, C. T., Kalionis, B. & King, R. G. Growth and function of the normal human placenta. *Thromb. Res.* **114**, 397–407 (2004).
- 17. Aye, I. L. M. H., Aiken, C. E., Charnock-Jones, D. S. & Smith, G. C. S. Placental energy metabolism in health and disease—significance of development and
implications for preeclampsia. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* (2020) doi:10.1016/j.ajog.2020.11.005.

- 18. Costa, M. A. The endocrine function of human placenta: An overview. *Reprod. Biomed. Online* **32**, 14–43 (2016).
- 19. Cole, L. A. Biological functions of hCG and hCG-related molecules. *Reprod. Biol. Endocrinol.* **8**, 1–14 (2010).
- 20. Arck, P., Hansen, P. J., Jericevic, B. M., Piccinni, M. P. & Szekeres-Bartho, J. Progesterone during pregnancy: Endocrine-immune cross talk in mammalian species and the role of stress. *Am. J. Reprod. Immunol.* **58**, 268–279 (2007).
- 21. Shah, N. M., Lai, P. F., Imami, N. & Johnson, M. R. Progesterone-related immune modulation of pregnancy and labor. *Frontiers in Endocrinology* vol. 10 (2019).
- 22. Berkane, N. *et al.* From Pregnancy to Preeclampsia: A Key Role for Estrogens. *Endocr. Rev.* **38**, 123–144 (2017).
- 23. Sykes, L., MacIntyre, D. A., Yap, X. J., Teoh, T. G. & Bennett, P. R. The Th1:Th2 dichotomy of pregnancy and preterm labour. *Mediators Inflamm.* **2012**, (2012).
- 24. Trowsdale, J. & Betz, A. G. Mother's little helpers: Mechanisms of maternal-fetal tolerance. *Nat. Immunol.* **7**, 241–246 (2006).
- 25. Bulmer, J. N., Morrison, L., Longfellow, M., Ritson, A. & Pace, D. Granulated lymphocytes in human endometrium: Histochemical and immunohistochemical studies. *Hum. Reprod.* **6**, 791–798 (1991).
- 26. Ma, Y. *et al.* Alterations in syncytiotrophoblast cytokine expression following treatment with lipopolysaccharide. *Am. J. Reprod. Immunol.* **55**, 12–18 (2006).
- De Moraes-Pinto, M. I., Vince, G. S., Flanagan, B. F., Hart, C. A. & Johnson, P. M. Localization of IL-4 and IL-4 receptors in the human term placenta, decidua and amniochorionic membranes. *Immunology* **90**, 87–94 (1997).
- 28. Lysiak, J. J., Hunt, J., Pringle, G. A. & Lala, P. K. Localization of transforming growth factor  $\beta$  and its natural inhibitor decorin in the human placenta and decidua throughout gestation. *Placenta* **16**, 221–231 (1995).
- 29. Dutta, S. & Sengupta, P. Defining pregnancy phases with cytokine shift. *J. Pregnancy Reprod.* **1**, 1–3 (2017).
- 30. Mor, G., Aldo, P. & Alvero, A. B. The unique immunological and microbial aspects of pregnancy. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **17**, 469–482 (2017).
- 31. Dekel, N., Gnainsky, Y., Granot, I. & Mor, G. Inflammation and implantation. *Am. J. Reprod. Immunol.* **63**, 17–21 (2010).
- 32. Torry, D. S., Hinrichs, M. & Torry, R. J. Determinants of placental vascularity. *Am. J. Reprod. Immunol.* **51**, 257–268 (2004).
- 33. Hanna, J. *et al.* Decidual NK cells regulate key developmental processes at the human fetal-maternal interface. *Nat. Med.* **12**, 1065–1074 (2006).
- 34. Orsi, N. M. & Tribe, R. M. Cytokine Networks and the regulation of uterine function in pregnancy and parturition. *J. Neuroendocrinol.* **20**, 462–469 (2008).
- 35. Yockey, L. J. & Iwasaki, A. Role of interferons and cytokines in pregnancy and fetal development. *Immunity* **49**, 397–412 (2018).
- 36. Salamonsen, L. A., Hannan, N. J. & Dimitriadis, E. Cytokines and chemokines during human embryo implantation: Roles in implantation and early placentation.

Semin. Reprod. Med. 25, 437–444 (2007).

- 37. Canadian Cannabis Survey 2020: Summary Canada.ca. https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/drugsmedication/cannabis/research-data/canadian-cannabis-survey-2020-summary.html.
- Corsi, D. J., Murphy, M. S. Q. & Cook, J. The Effects of Cannabis on Female Reproductive Health Across the Life Course. *Cannabis Cannabinoid Res.* (2020) doi:10.1089/can.2020.0065.
- 39. Ezcurra, D. & Humaidan, P. A review of luteinising hormone and human chorionic gonadotropin when used in assisted reproductive technology. *Reprod. Biol. Endocrinol.* **12**, 1–12 (2014).
- 40. Slavin, M., Barach, E., Farmer, S., Luba, R. & Earleywine, M. Cannabis and symptoms of PMS and PMDD. *Addict. Res. Theory* **25**, 383–389 (2017).
- 41. Slavin, M. N., Farmer, S. & Earleywine, M. Expectancy mediated effects of marijuana on menopause symptoms. *Addict. Res. Theory* **24**, 322–329 (2016).
- 42. Corsi, D. J. *et al.* Association Between Self-reported Prenatal Cannabis Use and Maternal, Perinatal, and Neonatal Outcomes. *JAMA* **322**, 145–152 (2019).
- 43. Corsi, D. J., Hsu, H., Weiss, D., Fell, D. B. & Walker, M. Trends and correlates of cannabis use in pregnancy: a population-based study in Ontario, Canada from 2012 to 2017. *Can. J. Public Heal.* **110**, 76–84 (2019).
- 44. Bartlett, K. *et al.* Pregnant Canadians' Perceptions About the Transmission of Cannabis in Pregnancy and While Breastfeeding and the Impact of Information From Health Care Providers on Discontinuation of Use. *J. Obstet. Gynaecol. Canada* **42**, 1346–1350 (2020).
- 45. Luke, S., Hutcheon, J. & Kendall, T. Cannabis Use in Pregnancy in British Columbia and Selected Birth Outcomes. *J. Obstet. Gynaecol. Canada* **41**, 1311– 1317 (2019).
- 46. Goldschmidt, L., Richardson, G. A., Cornelius, M. D. & Day, N. L. Prenatal marijuana and alcohol exposure and academic achievement at age 10. *Neurotoxicol. Teratol.* **26**, 521–532 (2004).
- 47. Badowski, S. & Smith, G. Cannabis use during pregnancy and postpartum. *Can. Fam. Physician* **66**, 98–103 (2020).
- 48. Flament, J., Scius, N. & Thonon, H. Cannabinoid hyperemesis syndrome in the pregnant patient: clinical case and literature review. *Int. J. Emerg. Med.* **13**, 1–4 (2020).
- 49. Ryan, S. A. *et al.* Marijuana use during pregnancy and breastfeeding: Implications for neonatal and childhood outcomes. *Pediatrics* **142**, (2018).
- 50. Atakan, Z. Cannabis, a complex plant: Different compounds and different effects on individuals. *Ther. Adv. Psychopharmacol.* **2**, 241–254 (2012).
- 51. Andre, C. M., Hausman, J. F. & Guerriero, G. Cannabis sativa: The plant of the thousand and one molecules. *Front. Plant Sci.* **7**, 1–17 (2016).
- 52. Pacher, P., Bátkai, S. & Kunos, G. The endocannabinoid system as an emerging target of pharmacotherapy. *Pharmacol. Rev.* **58**, 389–462 (2006).
- 53. Lu, H. C. & Mackie, K. Review of the Endocannabinoid System. *Biol. Psychiatry Cogn. Neurosci. Neuroimaging* 1–9 (2020) doi:10.1016/j.bpsc.2020.07.016.

- 54. Devane, W. A. *et al.* Isolation and structure of a brain constituent that binds to the cannabinoid receptor. *Science* (80-. ). **258**, 1946–1949 (1992).
- Okamoto, Y., Morishita, J., Tsuboi, K., Tonai, T. & Ueda, N. Molecular Characterization of a Phospholipase D Generating Anandamide and Its Congeners. *J. Biol. Chem.* 279, 5298–5305 (2004).
- 56. Cravatt, B. F. *et al.* Molecular characterization of an enzyme that degrades neuromodulatory fatty-acid amides. **384**, 83–87 (1996).
- 57. Maccarrone, M. Metabolism of the endocannabinoid anandamide: Open questions after 25 years. *Front. Mol. Neurosci.* **10**, 1–10 (2017).
- 58. Sugiura, T. *et al.* 2-arachidonoylglycerol: A possible endogenous cannabinoid receptor ligand in brain. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* vol. 215 89–97 (1995).
- 59. Aso, C. *et al.* Protein purification and cloning of Diacylglycerol lipase from rat brain. *J. Biochem.* **159**, 585–597 (2016).
- Blankman, J. L., Simon, G. M. & Cravatt, B. F. A Comprehensive Profile of Brain Enzymes that Hydrolyze the Endocannabinoid 2-Arachidonoylglycerol. *Chem. Biol.* 14, 1347–1356 (2007).
- 61. Baggelaar, M. P., Maccarrone, M. & van der Stelt, M. 2-Arachidonoylglycerol: A signaling lipid with manifold actions in the brain. *Prog. Lipid Res.* **71**, 1–17 (2018).
- 62. Stella, N., Schweitzer, P. & Plomelli, D. A second endogenous' cannabinoid that modulates long-term potentiation. *Nature* **388**, 773–778 (1997).
- 63. Pertwee, R. G. Cannabinoid pharmacology: The first 66 years. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **147**, (2006).
- 64. Matsuda, L. A., Lolait, S. J., Brownstein, M. J., Young, A. C. & Bonner, T. I. Structure of a cannabinoid receptor and functional expression of the cloned cDNA. *Nature* **346**, 561–564 (1990).
- 65. Zou, S. & Kumar, U. Cannabinoid receptors and the endocannabinoid system: Signaling and function in the central nervous system. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* **19**, (2018).
- 66. Munro, S., Thomas, K. L. & Abu-Shaar, M. Molecular characterization of a peripheral receptor for cannabinoids. *Nature* **365**, 61–65 (1993).
- 67. Turcotte, C., Blanchet, M. R., Laviolette, M. & Flamand, N. The CB2 receptor and its role as a regulator of inflammation. *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.* **73**, 4449–4470 (2016).
- 68. Kenney, S. P. *et al.* Cannabinoid receptors and their role in the regulation of the serotonin transporter in human placenta. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* **181**, 491–497 (1999).
- 69. Ibsen, M. S., Connor, M. & Glass, M. Cannabinoid CB 1 and CB 2 Receptor Signaling and Bias . *Cannabis Cannabinoid Res.* **2**, 48–60 (2017).
- 70. Howlett, A. C., Qualy, J. M. & Khachatrian, L. L. Involvement of G(i) in the inhibition of adenylate cyclase by cannabimimetic drugs. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **29**, 307–313 (1986).
- Howlett, A. C. & Fleming, R. M. Cannabinoid inhibition of adenylate cyclase. Biochemistry of the response in neuroblastoma cell membranes. *Mol. Pharmacol.* 27, 429–436 (1985).

- 72. Hampson, A. J. & Grimaldi, M. Cannabinoid receptor activation and elevated cyclic AMP reduce glutamate neurotoxicity. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* **13**, 1529–1536 (2001).
- Ruiz, L., Miguel, A. & Díaz-Laviada, I. Δ9-Tetrahydrocannabinol induces apoptosis in human prostate PC-3 cells via a receptor-independent mechanism. *FEBS Lett.* 458, 400–404 (1999).
- Jiang, S. *et al.* Expression and function of cannabinoid receptors CB1 and CB2 and their cognate cannabinoid ligands in murine embryonic stem cells. *PLoS One* 2, 1– 8 (2007).
- Khare, M., Taylor, A. H., Konje, J. C. & Bell, S. C. Δ9-Tetrahydrocannabinol inhibits cytotrophoblast cell proliferation and modulates gene transcription. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* 12, 321–333 (2006).
- 76. Galve-Roperh, I. *et al.* Cannabinoid receptor signaling in progenitor/stem cell proliferation and differentiation. *Prog. Lipid Res.* **52**, 633–650 (2013).
- 77. Zygmunt, P. M. *et al.* Vanilloid receptors on sensory nerves mediate the vasodilator action of anandamide. *Nature* **400**, 452–457 (1999).
- 78. Sun, Y. *et al.* Cannabinoid activation of PPARα; a novel neuroprotective mechanism. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **152**, 734–743 (2007).
- 79. Lauckner, J. E. *et al.* GPR55 is a cannabinoid receptor that increases intracellular calcium and inhibits M current. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **105**, 2699–2704 (2008).
- Rajaraman, G., Simcocks, A., Hryciw, D. H., Hutchinson, D. S. & McAinch, A. J. G protein coupled receptor 18: A potential role for endocannabinoid signaling in metabolic dysfunction. *Mol. Nutr. Food Res.* 60, 92–102 (2016).
- 81. Overton, H. A. *et al.* Deorphanization of a G protein-coupled receptor for oleoylethanolamide and its use in the discovery of small-molecule hypophagic agents. *Cell Metab.* **3**, 167–175 (2006).
- Battista, N., Bari, M. & Maccarrone, M. Endocannabinoids and Reproductive Events in Health and Disease. Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 231 (Springer International Publishing, 2013). doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-378630-2.00349-2.
- 83. Walker, O. L. S., Holloway, A. C. & Raha, S. The role of the endocannabinoid system in female reproductive tissues. *J. Ovarian Res.* **12**, 1–10 (2019).
- 84. Habayeb, O. M. H. *et al.* Plasma levels of the endocannabinoid anandamide in women A potential role in pregnancy maintenance and labor? *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 89, 5482–5487 (2004).
- 85. Maia, J. *et al.* Effects of cannabis tetrahydrocannabinol on endocannabinoid homeostasis in human placenta. *Arch. Toxicol.* **93**, 649–658 (2019).
- 86. Abán, C. E. *et al.* Crosstalk Between Nitric Oxide and Endocannabinoid Signaling Pathways in Normal and Pathological Placentation. *Front. Physiol.* **9**, 1–9 (2018).
- Habayeb, O. M. H., Taylor, A. H., Bell, S. C., Taylor, D. J. & Konje, J. C. Expression of the endocannabinoid system in human first trimester placenta and its role in trophoblast proliferation. *Endocrinology* 149, 5052–5060 (2008).
- 88. Costa, M. A., Fonseca, B. M., Keating, E., Teixeira, N. A. & Correia-Da-Silva, G.

2-Arachidonoylglycerol effects in cytotrophoblasts: Metabolic enzymes expression and apoptosis in BeWo cells. *Reproduction* **147**, 301–311 (2014).

- Costa, M. A., Keating, E., Fonseca, B. M., Teixeira, N. A. & Correia-da-Silva, G. 2-Arachidonoylglycerol impairs human cytotrophoblast cells syncytialization: Influence of endocannabinoid signalling in placental development. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* **399**, 386–394 (2015).
- 90. Walker, O. S. *et al.* Delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol disrupts mitochondrial function and attenuates syncytialization in human placental BeWo cells. *Physiol. Rep.* **8**, 1–17 (2020).
- Costa, M. A., Fonseca, B. M., Teixeira, N. A. & Correia-Da-Silva, G. The endocannabinoid anandamide induces apoptosis in cytotrophoblast cells: Involvement of both mitochondrial and death receptor pathways. *Placenta* 36, 69– 76 (2015).
- 92. Walker, O. L. S., Gurm, H., Sharma, R., Verma, N. & May, L. L. Delta-9tetrahydrocannabinol inhibits invasion of HTR8 / SVneo human extravillous trophoblast cells and negatively impacts mitochondrial function. *Sci. Rep.* **11**, 1–15 (2021).
- 93. Huestis, M. A. Human cannabinoid pharmacokinetics. *Chem. Biodivers.* **4**, 1770–1804 (2007).
- 94. Friedrich, J., Khatib, D., Parsa, K., Santopietro, A. & Gallicano, G. I. The grass isn't always greener: The effects of cannabis on embryological development. *BMC Pharmacol. Toxicol.* **17**, 1–13 (2016).
- 95. Hutchings, D. E., Martin, B. R., Gamagaris, Z., Miller, N. & Fico, T. Plasma concentrations of delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol in dams and fetuses following acute or multiple prenatal dosing in rats. *Life Sci.* **44**, 697–701 (1989).
- 96. Bailey, J. R., Cunny, H. C., Paule, M. G. & Slikker, W. Fetal disposition of  $\Delta$ 9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) during late pregnancy in the rhesus monkey. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* **90**, 315–321 (1987).
- 97. Grant, K. S., Petroff, R., Isoherranen, N., Stella, N. & Burbacher, T. M. Cannabis use during pregnancy: Pharmacokinetics and effects on child development. *Pharmacol. Ther.* **182**, 133–151 (2018).
- Schwope, D. M., Karschner, E. L., Gorelick, D. A. & Huestis, M. A. Identification of recent cannabis use: Whole-blood and plasma free and glucuronidated cannabinoid pharmacokinetics following controlled smoked cannabis administration. *Clin. Chem.* 57, 1406–1414 (2011).
- 99. Huestis, M. A., Sampson, A. H., Holicky, B. J., Henningfield, J. E. & Cone, E. J. Characterization of the absorption phase of marijuana smoking. *Clin. Pharmacol. Ther.* **52**, 31–41 (1992).
- 100. Peak THC | Ontario Cannabis Store. https://ocs.ca/collections/peakthc?product=4347171637068&sort\_by=products\_price\_per\_uom\_asc.
- 101. Iwamura, H., Suzuki, H., Ueda, Y., Kaya, T. & Inaba, T. In vitro and in vivo pharmacological characterization of JTE-907, a novel selective ligand for cannabinoid CB2 receptor. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* **296**, 420–425 (2001).
- 102. Pertwee, R. G. The diverse CB1 and CB2 receptor pharmacology of three plant

cannabinoids:  $\triangle$  9-tetrahydrocannabinol, cannabidiol and  $\triangle$  9-tetrahydrocannabivarin. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **153**, 199–215 (2008).

- Showalter, V. M., Compton, D. R., Martin, B. R. & Abood, M. E. Evaluation of binding in a transfected cell line expressing a peripheral cannabinoid receptor (CB2): identification of cannabinoid receptor subtype selective ligands. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* 278, 989–999 (1996).
- 104. Kano, M., Ohno-Shosaku, T. & Maejima, T. Retrograde signaling at central synapses via endogenous cannabinoids. *Mol. Psychiatry* **7**, 234–235 (2002).
- 105. Iversen, L. Cannabis and the brain. *Brain* **126**, 1252–1270 (2003).
- 106. Bouaboula, M. *et al.* Cannabinoid-receptor expression in human leukocytes. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **214**, 173–180 (1993).
- Galiègue, S. *et al.* Expression of Central and Peripheral Cannabinoid Receptors in Human Immune Tissues and Leukocyte Subpopulations. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 232, 54– 61 (1995).
- 108. Matias, I. *et al.* Presence and regulation of the endocannabinoid system in human dendritic cells. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **269**, 3771–3778 (2002).
- Specter, S. C. *et al.* Marijuana effects on immunity: Suppression of human natural killer cell activity by delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol. *Int. J. Immunopharmacol.* 8, 741–745 (1986).
- 110. Jeon, Y. J., Yang, K. H., Pulaski, J. T. & Kaminski, N. E. Attenuation of inducible nitric oxide synthase gene expression by  $\Delta 9$  tetrahydrocannabinol is mediated through the inhibition of nuclear factor-  $\kappa$ B/Rel activation. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **50**, 334–341 (1996).
- 111. Henriquez, J. E., Bach, A. P., Matos-Fernandez, K. M., Crawford, R. B. & Kaminski, N. E. Δ9-Tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) Impairs CD8+ T Cell-Mediated Activation of Astrocytes. *J. Neuroimmune Pharmacol.* **15**, 863–874 (2020).
- 112. Steffens, M., Zentner, J., Honegger, J. & Feuerstein, T. J. Binding affinity and agonist activity of putative endogenous cannabinoids at the human neocortical CB1 receptor. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* **69**, 169–178 (2005).
- 113. Felder, C. C. *et al.* Comparison of the pharmacology and signal transduction of the human cannabinoid CB1 and CB2 receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **48**, 443–450 (1995).
- Ben-Shabat, S. *et al.* An entourage effect: inactive endogenous fatty acid glycerol esters enhance 2-arachidonoyl-glycerol cannabinoid activity. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 353, 23–31 (1998).

## CHAPTER 2: CHARACTERIZATION OF DIFFERENTIATION AND FUSION IN IMMORTALIZED HUMAN TROPHOBLAST CELL LINES

This chapter addresses research objective 1: To compare differentiation and fusion in the BeWo and BeWo b30 cell lines to assess if one serves as a better *in vitro* model for the development of the syncytium.

## Introduction

To investigate placental syncytium formation and the required transition from a CTB to STB-dominant phenotype, the human choriocarcinoma-derived BeWo cell line is the most frequently used *in vitro* model [1]. BeWo b30 cells, which are a cloned derivative, can similarly recapitulate trophoblast differentiation and fusion [2]. Both immortalized cell lines satisfy the four defining criteria of the human trophoblast [3]. BeWo and BeWo b30 cells express various trophoblast markers, including hCG, cytokeratin 7 and GATA binding protein 3, and are null for classical human leukocyte antigen (HLA) loci [3,4]. Of the three trophoblast lineages (CTBs, STBs, EVTs), only EVTs express HLA-I molecules, including HLA-C, HLA-E and HLA-G [5]. The final conditions include a hypomethylated E74-like factor 5, which is a transcription factor that regulates trophoblast lineation and stem cell renewal, and expression of the placenta-specific chromosome 19 microRNA cluster [3,6,7].

BeWo and BeWo b30 cells exhibit a low spontaneous fusogenic capacity at baseline, however enhanced cAMP signalling can promote differentiation and fusion [1]. This occurs

in response to treatment with cAMP, 8-bromo-cAMP or forskolin (FSK) [1,2,8]. In the case of FSK stimulation, activation of adenylyl cyclase leads to increased intracellular cAMP levels [1]. Activation of PKA then increases GCM-1 expression, which in turn is linked to the transcription of endogenous retrovirus group W member 1 (*ERVW-1*) and endogenous retrovirus group FRD member 1 (*ERVFRD-1*) [1]. *ERVW-1* and *ERVFRD-1* encode syncytin-1 and syncytin-2, respectively [9]. The resulting cell-cell fusion then upregulates hormonal markers of differentiation, particularly hCG- $\beta$  [1,2]. While the reported fusion percentage in BeWo and BeWo b30 cells varies depending on the type, concentration and exposure length of the cAMP-stimulating agent, it ranges from 10-80% [8,10–12].

Furthermore, RNA-sequencing demonstrates that syncytium formation in BeWo b30 cells and primary trophoblasts isolated from term human placentae is similarly regulated [2]. STBs from both models display an overlap in the expression of factors involved in fusion such as hCG, cysteine-rich intestinal protein 2, inhibin-alpha, and follistatin-like-3 [2]. The underlying mechanisms are not entirely identical as several genes, including those that regulate histone variants and cytochrome oxidases, are differentially regulated [2]. Additional points of contrast are that primary human trophoblasts spontaneously undergo fusion over a 48-72 hour period and display up to a 3-fold increase in their fusogenic capacity relative to immortalized cell lines [10]. However, primary human trophoblasts are incapable of *in vitro* proliferation and show a decline in cell viability with increasing length of time in culture [4,13]. Since the availability of human placentae represents a limiting factor for placental research, the use of BeWo and BeWo b30 cells is invaluable to advance our understanding of the establishment and functionality of the maternal-fetal interface.

While differences in choriocarcinoma- and placental-derived trophoblasts continue to be explored, a comparative analysis of differentiation and fusion between the BeWo and BeWo b30 cell lines has not been performed. An understanding of these trophoblast model systems is necessary to ascertain their relevance to *in vivo* placentation, particularly since information surrounding the origination of BeWo b30 cells is not readily available. The present chapter provides insight into whether one of these cell lines is a better model to study *in vitro* trophoblast differentiation and fusion. To investigate this, we explored the CTB to STB transition at the transcript and protein levels using various fusogenic mediators, including syncytin-1, syncytin-2, hCG- $\beta$  and E-Cadherin. We also examined the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC exposure, over a range of 0-50  $\mu$ M, on cell viability and fusion to determine an appropriate drug concentration for further in-depth investigation (Chapter 3).

## **Materials and Methods**

#### Cell culture

BeWo cells (ATCC<sup>®</sup> CCL-98) were cultured in Ham's F-12K Nutrient Mixture (Kaighn's Modification; Corning, 10-025-CV) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 1% L-glutamine and 1% penicillin/streptomycin. BeWo b30 cells (AddexBio, C0030002) were cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM with 4.5 g/L glucose; Corning, 10-013-CV) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum and 1% penicillin/streptomycin.

Cells were maintained in a humidified atmosphere at 37°C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub> and seeded at a density of  $1 \times 10^5$  cells/cm<sup>2</sup>. The media of undifferentiated cells, representative of CTBs, was replenished every 48 hours. BeWo and BeWo b30 cells were treated with epidermal growth factor (EGF; 50 ng/mL) for a 48-hour period to induce monolayer formation [14]. Cells were subsequently induced to differentiate and undergo fusion, to represent STBs, using EGF (50 ng/mL) and forskolin (FSK; 50  $\mu$ M) for another 48 hours [1]. In BeWo b30 cells, the addition of  $\Delta^9$ -THC (5-50  $\mu$ M; Sigma Aldrich, T4764) or the methanol (MeOH) vehicle was concomitant with EGF and FSK.

#### **RNA extraction and quantitative RT-PCR**

BeWo and BeWo b30 cells were cultured on 6-well polystyrene plates. Total RNA was extracted from cells using TRIzol<sup>TM</sup> Reagent (500 µL; Thermo Fisher Scientific, 15596026) and isolated using the Direct-zol RNA MiniPrep Kit (Zymo Research, R2050), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Quantification of gene expression using quantitative reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) was performed as previously described by our research group [15]. Relative mRNA expression was calculated using the delta-delta comparative cycle times ( $2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$ ) analysis, normalized to the endogenous control genes, *18S* and  $\beta$ -*actin*, and expressed as the fold change to the vehicle control. Primers sequences designed for all target genes of interest are listed in Table 1.

| Gene           | Forward sequence $(5' \rightarrow 3')$ | Reverse sequence $(5' \rightarrow 3')$ |
|----------------|--|--|
| 18S            | CACGCCAGTACAAGATCCCA                   | AAGTGACGCAGCCCTCTATG                   |
| $\beta$ -actin | TTACAGGAAGTCCCTTGCCATC                 | GCAATGCTATCACCTCCCCTG                  |
| ERVW-1         | TCATATCTAAGCCCCGCAAC                   | CGCCAATGCCAGTACCTAGT                   |
| ERVFRD-1       | CCTTCACTAGCAGCCTACCG                   | GCTGTCCCTGGTGTTTCAGT                   |
| hCG-β          | ACCCCTTGACCTGTGAT                      | CCTTATTGTGGGAGGATCGG                   |
| CDH-1          | GTGCCTGAGAACGAGGCTAA                   | TGCATCTTGCCAGGTCCTT                    |

 Table 1. Forward and reverse primer sequences used for RT-PCR

#### Immunofluorescence

BeWo and BeWo b30 cells were cultured on 4-well glass culture slides. Cells were fixed using ice-cold MeOH for 5 minutes at 20°C. Non-specific binding was blocked using Tween-20 (0.01%), goat serum (10%) and bovine serum albumin (BSA; 1%) in Dulbecco's Phosphate-Buffered Saline (PBS) for 2 hours at room temperature. Cells were then incubated with Anti-E-Cadherin primary antibody (1:500 dilution; Abcam, ab40772) overnight at 4°C. Subsequently, cells were incubated with Goat Anti-Rabbit IgG Alexa Fluor® 488 (1:1000 dilution; Abcam, ab150077) secondary antibody for 45 minutes at room temperature. Both antibodies were diluted using Tween-20 (0.01%) and BSA (0.1%) in PBS. Cells were counterstained and mounted using Fluormount-G<sup>TM</sup> Mounting Medium with 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI) (Invitrogen, 00-4959-52). Slides were then visualized using an Eclipse Ti-E Inverted Fluorescence Microscope (Nikon Instruments), and images were captured using 20x magnification at five randomly selected, nonoverlapping fields per sample. To visualize fusion, E-Cadherin and DAPI staining identified plasma membranes and cell nuclei, respectively [16]. The cell counts of two blinded individuals were averaged to quantify fusion using the following equation: Fusion percentage (%) = (Number of nuclei in fused cells/Number of total nuclei) x 100%.

### **Cell viability**

BeWo b30 cells were cultured on 96-well polystyrene plates. Cells were treated with EGF (50 ng/mL), FSK (50  $\mu$ M) and  $\Delta^9$ -THC (0.1-50  $\mu$ M) or MeOH for 48 hours. The effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC on cell viability were determined with the CellTiter 96® AQueous Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay (MTS Assay; Promega, G5421), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Absorbance was measured at 490 nm using the Spark® Multimode Microplate Reader (Tecan Trading AG). The fold change in cell viability was calculated relative to treatment with only EGF and FSK.

#### Statistical analyses

All experiments were replicated at least three times ( $n \ge 3$ ). Each biological replicate was performed using independently generated samples to account for variation. Data are presented as the mean ± standard error of mean. To determine significant differences across treatment groups, paired t-tests or one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons tests were utilized. A *p*-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. All statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism 8.

## Results

# Fusogenic mediators are similarly regulated during fusion in BeWo and BeWo b30 cells at the transcript and protein levels.

To explore whether cellular fusion is similarly regulated in BeWo and BeWo b30 cells, the transcriptional profiles of *ERVW-1*, *ERVFRD-1* and *hCG-\beta* were investigated. Changes in mRNA expression were assessed following 48 hours of exposure to 50 ng/mL EGF and 50 µM FSK to induce a STB-predominant phenotype. The control population, representative of CTBs, was left untreated. BeWo cells undergoing differentiation and fusion showed an increase in the expression of ERVW-1 (3.1-fold), ERVFRD-1 (18.2-fold) and hCG-β (89.3fold) (Fig. 1A-C). Similarly, BeWo b30 cells demonstrated an increase in ERVW-1 (1.9fold), *ERVFRD-1* (9.8-fold) and  $hCG-\beta$  (61.6-fold) (Fig. 1D-F). Visualization of fusion using immunofluorescent staining with E-Cadherin and DAPI further demonstrated an increase in the number of fused nuclei within a single plasma membrane boundary in both cell lines (Fig. 2A and 3A). Fusion quantification based on cell counts supported these findings as the fusion percentage rose from 10.1% to 15.8% following BeWo cell exposure to EGF and FSK (Fig. 2B). BeWo b30 cells exhibited a similar trend, with the fusion percentage increasing from 4.9% in CTBs to 16.4% in STBs (Fig. 3B). An interesting observation is that the BeWo b30 cell line displayed a greater change in fusion from baseline (CTBs) to the induction of fusion (STBs) (Fig. 2 and 3). Finally, we examined the mRNA expression of cadherin-1 (CDH-1), which encodes E-Cadherin. As expected, the expression of CDH-1 was decreased in BeWo and BeWo b30 STBs by 1.0- and 3.0-fold, respectively (Fig. 2C and 3C).



Figure 1. Comparison of transcriptional profiles of differentiation and fusion markers in BeWo and BeWo b30 cells. (A-C) Relative mRNA expression of (A) *ERVW-1*, (B) *ERVFRD-1*, (C) *hCG-β* in BeWo cells. (D-F) Relative mRNA expression of (D) *ERVW-1*, (E) *ERVFRD-1*, (F) *hCG-β* in BeWo b30 cells. Significant differences between groups were determined using paired t-tests. Significant differences are indicated by \**p*<0.05, \*\**p*<0.005, \*\*\**p* <0.001 and \*\*\*\**p*<0.0001; n=4.



Figure 2. Visualization and quantification of BeWo cell-cell fusion. (A) Immunofluorescent staining in which green fluorescence indicates E-Cadherin staining for plasma membranes and blue fluorescence indicates DAPI staining for cell nuclei in BeWo cells. Representative fluorescent microscopy images are shown for the CTB and STB phenotypes. Images were captured at 20X magnification; scale bars indicate 100  $\mu$ m. (B) Fusion percentage. (C) Relative mRNA expression of *CDH-1*. Significant differences between groups were determined using paired t-tests. Significant differences are indicated by \**p*<0.005; n=4.



Figure 3. Visualization and quantification of BeWo b30 cell-cell fusion. (A) Immunofluorescent staining in which green fluorescence indicates E-Cadherin staining for plasma membranes and blue fluorescence indicates DAPI staining for cell nuclei in BeWo b30 cells. Representative fluorescent microscopy images are shown for the CTB and STB phenotypes. Images were captured at 20X magnification; scale bars indicate 100  $\mu$ m. (B) Fusion percentage. (C) Relative mRNA expression of *CDH-1*. Significant differences between groups were determined using paired t-tests. Significant differences are indicated by \*\*\*p<0.0005 and \*\*\*\*p<0.0001; n=4.

#### Effects of $\Delta^9$ -THC on cell viability in BeWo b30 cells.

To determine an appropriate concentration of  $\Delta^9$ -THC to utilize for *in vitro* experiments, BeWo b30 cells were treated with 0.1, 1, 5, 10, 15, 20 or 50 µM  $\Delta^9$ -THC, or the vehicle control (MeOH). Cells were concurrently exposed to 50 ng/mL EGF and 50 µM FSK. Although treatment with both 5 and 10 µM  $\Delta^9$ -THC enhanced cell viability, higher concentrations (20 and 50 µM) were associated with attenuated cell viability by least 1.5fold (Fig. 4). Relative to the control, 20 µM  $\Delta^9$ -THC was associated with a 67.8 ± 3.2% decrease, which was then further diminished to 54.8 ± 2.1% with 50 µM  $\Delta^9$ -THC (Fig. 4).



Figure 4. Effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC on cell viability in BeWo b30 cells. Normalized percent cell viability in response to various concentrations of  $\Delta^9$ -THC for 48 hours with EGF and FSK to induce fusion. Significant differences relative to the control, as represented by no  $\Delta^9$ -THC treatment, were determined using one-way ANOVA, followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test. Significant differences relative to the control are indicated by \*\*p<0.001 and \*\*\*\*p<0.0001; n=3.

 $\Delta^9$ -THC alters the expression of transcripts involved in regulating trophoblast fusion. To investigate if  $\Delta^9$ -THC exhibits dose-dependent effects on transcripts involved in trophoblast fusion, BeWo b30 cells were treated with 50 ng/mL EGF, 50 µM FSK and 0-50 µM  $\Delta^9$ -THC. Out of the 6 concentrations of  $\Delta^9$ -THC investigated, exposure to only 20 or 50 µM significantly altered levels of *ERVW-1*, *ERVFRD*-1, *hCG-β* and *CDH-1* (Fig. 5). In particular, 20 µM  $\Delta^9$ -THC attenuated *ERVW-1*, *ERVFRD*-1 and *hCG-β* by 2.2-, 1.9- and 3.6-fold, respectively (Fig. 5A-C). At this concentration, there was also a 2.0-fold increase in *CDH-1* (Fig. 5D). Treatment with 50 µM  $\Delta^9$ -THC further reduced the expression of *ERVW-1* (5.7-fold), *ERVFRD*-1 (18.2-fold) and *hCG-β* (64.4-fold) as well as increased the expression of *CDH-1* (2.4-fold) (Fig. 5).



Figure 5. BeWo b30 cell exposure to  $\Delta^9$ -THC alters the transcriptional profiles of genes involved in trophoblast differentiation and fusion. Relative mRNA expression of (A) *ERVW-1*, (B) *ERVFRD-1*, (C) *hCG-β*, (D) *CDH-1* after 48 hours of the displayed treatments with EGF and FSK to induce fusion. Significant differences between groups were determined using one-way ANOVA, followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test. Different letters represent significant differences across treatment groups (*p*<0.05); n=3.

## Discussion

The human placenta undergoes a series of morphological and functional changes over pregnancy to support the intrauterine development of the fetus [17,18]. One of these defining events include the continuous differentiation and cell-cell fusion of CTBs to form the multi-nucleated syncytium [17,18]. In comparison to other physiological frontiers, such as the blood-brain and blood-testis barriers, the mechanisms underlying trophoblast differentiation and fusion, and thus the establishment of the maternal-fetal interface, are not entirely understood [19,20]. This knowledge is required to advance our understanding of the structure and roles of the placenta in healthy and complicated pregnancies [21]. Therefore, we aimed to determine if there are differences in the ability of the BeWo and BeWo b30 cell lines to serve as *in vitro* models for studying syncytium development.

In BeWo and BeWo b30 trophoblasts, exposure to EGF (50 ng/mL) and FSK (50  $\mu$ M) is reported to induce differentiation and fusion through a cAMP-dependent mechanism [1,8]. Our findings demonstrate that the cellular transition from mononucleated CTBs to multinucleated STBs is associated with enhanced transcription of the fusogenic markers *ERVW-1*, *ERVFRD-1* and *hCG-β*. While similar outcomes are observed for both BeWo and BeWo b30 cells, the parent cell line exhibits more dramatic increases in *ERVW-1*, *ERVFRD-1* and *hCG-β*. Cell fusion is also characterized by a decrease in E-Cadherin, which has been demonstrated in both cell lines at the gene level using *CDH-1* as well as protein level using immunofluorescent staining for E-Cadherin and DAPI. Despite both cell lines having a similar fusion percentage following stimulation with EGF and FSK, BeWo b30 cells display a greater fold increase between the CTB to STB populations. Previous research also demonstrates that primary human trophoblasts exhibit a low baseline fusion capacity of about 5%, which then spontaneously rises to 60-70% after 48-hours in cell culture. Taken together, our results suggest that BeWo b30 cells may be able to better recapitulate primary human trophoblast fusion due more significant differences observed before and after the induction of fusion. Moving forward in this thesis, experiments have been performed using the BeWo b30 cell line.

The BeWo and BeWo b30 cell lines have transformed reproductive research in the field of placental biology due to their time- and cost-effectiveness as well as ability to form cell monolayers and undergo fusion [1,22]. However, their derivation from a gestational choriocarcinoma, relatively low fusogenic capacity compared to primary human trophoblasts and inability to recapitulate the dynamic microenvironment of the maternal-fetal interface are considerable limitations. As a result, primary trophoblasts that are isolated and purified from human placentae, either after termination or parturition, can also serve as *in vitro* models for syncytium development [4]. We have completed preliminary experiments using villous trophoblasts obtained from healthy term placentae following caesarean deliveries. The associated methods and results are presented in the Appendix.

While primary human trophoblasts exhibit greater functional relevance to *in vivo* differentiation and fusion compared to immortalized cell lines, several challenges are associated with their use for experimentation [4]. A thin layer of villous trophoblasts

covering the placenta villi is left by term, thus cell isolations contain an increased proportion of stromal, decidual and red blood cells [4]. First- and second-trimester trophoblasts therefore serve as more suitable models for investigating the formation of the syncytium as these gestational time-points are defined by elevated rates of CTB turnover [4]. Following the removal of contaminating cell types, primary trophoblasts exhibit problems in culture, including an inability to proliferate and requirement of an extracellular matrix due to poor adherence to plastic [4]. Primary CTBs also require full cell confluency to form aggregates and undergo fusion, and display an estimated 45% decrease in cell viability after 24 hours of culture [13]. Finally, reproducibility of placental research is an additional difficulty due to variations in maternal age, gestational age, parity and/or presence of pregnancy complications [4].

In this chapter, we also examined how BeWo b30 trophoblasts respond to the principal psychoactive component of cannabis,  $\Delta^9$ -THC, during differentiation and fusion. We set out to create a simplistic model to investigate the isolated effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC on the predominant cell type in the placenta, the trophoblasts. Greater physiological relevance can be obtained in future studies by utilizing cannabis extracts and/or co-culture model systems with decidual immune or stromal cell populations. Based on an assessment of cell viability and the expression of fusogenic genes following exposure to  $\Delta^9$ -THC (0-50 µM), our findings support the use of 20 µM  $\Delta^9$ -THC in BeWo b30 cells. This concentration correlates to a classification of weak cytotoxicity as 67.8% of cells remained viable after 48 hours of exposure [23]. Within the range of 60-80% cell viability, alterations observed in functional

outcomes can be attributed to drug exposure as opposed to collateral damage that results from cell death [24]. In addition, the mean peak plasma concentrations after smoking cannabis with a 1.8-6.8% content of  $\Delta^9$ -THC are reported to be 0.079-76 µg/mL (Outlined in Chapter 1) [25,26]. Since this is equivalent to approximately 0.25-250 µM  $\Delta^9$ -THC, the use of 20 µM is within the range of what has been reported in humans following smoke exposure.

Overall, this chapter demonstrates that BeWo b30 cells exhibit a greater fold increase in fusion as cells transition from CTBs to STBs when compared to the parent cell line. Using this model, we also provide rationale for cell treatment with 20  $\mu$ M  $\Delta^9$ -THC to explore how responses during trophoblast differentiation and fusion may be altered.

## References

- 1. Orendi, K., Gauster, M., Moser, G., Meiri, H. & Huppertz, B. The choriocarcinoma cell line BeWo: Syncytial fusion and expression of syncytium-specific proteins. *Reproduction* **140**, 759–766 (2010).
- 2. Azar, C. *et al.* RNA-Seq identifies genes whose proteins are transformative in the differentiation of cytotrophoblast to syncytiotrophoblast, in human primary villous and BeWo trophoblasts. *Sci. Rep.* **8**, 1–12 (2018).
- 3. Lee, C. Q. E. *et al.* What Is Trophoblast? A Combination of Criteria Define Human First-Trimester Trophoblast. *Stem Cell Reports* **6**, 257–272 (2016).
- 4. Turco, M. Y. & Moffett, A. Development of the human placenta. *Dev.* **146**, 1–14 (2019).
- 5. Apps, R. *et al.* Human leucocyte antigen (HLA) expression of primary trophoblast cells and placental cell lines, determined using single antigen beads to characterize allotype specificities of anti-HLA antibodies. *Immunology* **127**, 26–39 (2009).
- 6. Hemberger, M., Udayashankar, R., Tesar, P., Moore, H. & Burton, G. J. ELF5enforced transcriptional networks define an epigenetically regulated trophoblast stem cell compartment in the human placenta. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* **19**, 2456–2467 (2010).
- 7. Donker, R. B. *et al.* The expression profile of C19MC microRNAs in primary human trophoblast cells and exosomes. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* **18**, 417–424 (2012).
- 8. Walker, O. S. *et al.* Delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol disrupts mitochondrial function and attenuates syncytialization in human placental BeWo cells. *Physiol. Rep.* **8**, 1–17 (2020).
- 9. Rote, N. S., Chakrabarti, S. & Stetzer, B. P. The role of human endogenous retroviruses in trophoblast differentiation and placental development. *Placenta* **25**, 673–683 (2004).
- 10. Wang, R. *et al.* Live cell imaging of in vitro human trophoblast syncytialization. *Biol. Reprod.* **90**, 1–10 (2014).
- 11. Wice, B., Menton, D., Geuze, H. & Schwartz, A. L. Modulators of cyclic AMP metabolism induce syncytiotrophoblast formation in vitro. *Exp. Cell Res.* **186**, 306–316 (1990).
- 12. Collett, G. P., Goh, X. F., Linton, E. A., Redman, C. W. G. & Sargent, I. L. RhoE is regulated by cyclic AMP and promotes fusion of human BeWo choriocarcinoma cells. *PLoS One* **7**, (2012).
- 13. Depoix, C., Barret, L. A., Hubinont, C. & Debieve, F. Viability of primary term cytotrophoblast cell culture in normoxia and hypoxia. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* **19**, 29–34 (2013).
- 14. Johnstone, E. D., Sibley, C. P., Lowen, B. & Guilbert, L. J. Epidermal growth factor stimulation of trophoblast differentiation requires MAPK11/14 (p38 MAP kinase) activation. *Biol. Reprod.* **73**, 1282–1288 (2005).
- 15. Wong, M. K. *et al.* Extracellular matrix surface regulates self-assembly of threedimensional placental trophoblast spheroids. *PLoS One* **13**, 1–18 (2018).
- 16. Coutifaris, C. et al. E-cadherin expression during the differentiation of human

trophoblasts. Development 113, 767–777 (1991).

- 17. Burton, G. J. & Fowden, A. L. The placenta: A multifaceted, transient organ. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* **370**, (2015).
- 18. Rothbauer, M. *et al.* A comparative study of five physiological key parameters between four different human trophoblast-derived cell lines. *Sci. Rep.* **7**, 1–11 (2017).
- Sweeney, M. D., Zhao, Z., Montagne, A., Nelson, A. R. & Zlokovic, B. V. Bloodbrain barrier: From physiology to disease and back. *Physiol. Rev.* 99, 21–78 (2019).
- 20. Mruk, D. D. & Cheng, C. Y. The mammalian blood-testis barrier: Its biology and regulation. *Endocr. Rev.* **36**, 564–591 (2015).
- 21. Zaidi, S. F. *et al.* Comprehensive imaging review of abnormalities of the placenta. *Ultrasound Q.* **32**, 25–42 (2016).
- 22. Poulsen, M. S., Rytting, E., Mose, T. & Knudsen, L. E. Modeling placental transport: Correlation of in vitro BeWo cell permeability and ex vivo human placental perfusion. *Toxicol. Vitr.* **23**, 1380–1386 (2009).
- 23. López-García, J., Lehocký, M., Humpolíček, P. & Sáha, P. HaCaT Keratinocytes Response on Antimicrobial Atelocollagen Substrates: Extent of Cytotoxicity, Cell Viability and Proliferation. *J. Funct. Biomater.* **5**, 43–57 (2014).
- Gomez-Lopez, N., StLouis, D., Lehr, M. A., Sanchez-Rodriguez, E. N. & Arenas-Hernandez, M. Immune cells in term and preterm labor. *Cell. Mol. Immunol.* 11, 571–581 (2014).
- 25. Schwope, D. M., Karschner, E. L., Gorelick, D. A. & Huestis, M. A. Identification of recent cannabis use: Whole-blood and plasma free and glucuronidated cannabinoid pharmacokinetics following controlled smoked cannabis administration. *Clin. Chem.* **57**, 1406–1414 (2011).
- 26. Huestis, M. A., Sampson, A. H., Holicky, B. J., Henningfield, J. E. & Cone, E. J. Characterization of the absorption phase of marijuana smoking. *Clin. Pharmacol. Ther.* **52**, 31–41 (1992).

# CHAPTER 3: Δ<sup>9</sup>-THC MODULATES THE IMMUNE MICROENVIRONMENT AND COMPROMISES STEROID HORMONE BIOSYNTHESIS DURING HUMAN CTB FUSION

This chapter addresses research objectives 2 and 3:

- 2. To investigate the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC on the production of Th1 and Th2 cytokines by villous trophoblasts.
- 3. To investigate the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC on hormone biosynthesis and secretion in localized inflammatory and immunomodulatory microenvironments during villous trophoblast differentiation and fusion.

## Abstract

Maternal cannabis use during pregnancy can adversely impact placental and fetal development, with sustained implications extending into adulthood. Despite the high prevalence of cannabis use in pregnant women and ability of its bioactive component  $\Delta^9$ -THC to compromise trophoblast fusion, its biological mechanisms remain poorly understood. Therefore, the present study aimed to elucidate whether  $\Delta^9$ -THC disrupts immune responses mediated by trophoblasts during fusion. We also characterized the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC on fusogenic and steroidogenic factors in localized inflammatory Th1 cytokine- and immunosuppressive Th2 cytokine-dominant microenvironments through TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-10 stimulation, respectively. Using the human trophoblast BeWo b30 cell line, we demonstrate that  $\Delta^9$ -THC behaves as an immunomodulatory agent by favouring Th2 cytokine production. Furthermore,  $\Delta^9$ -THC alters the production of steroid hormones that participate in immune regulation, resulting in decreased progesterone and increased cortisol at the transcriptional and protein levels. These immune and endocrine outcomes are further shown to be mediated by CB1R activation. Taken together, our findings suggest that prenatal exposure to  $\Delta^9$ -THC may disrupt cytokine and hormone regulation at the maternal-fetal interface, which may contribute to altered placental development and reduced fetal growth.

## Introduction

In human pregnancy, the fetus experiences a period of rapid intrauterine development that is dependent on the dynamic morphological and functional transformation of the placenta [1]. The generation of CTBs from the trophectoderm marks the beginning of placental formation, which is followed by their differentiation and fusion into STBs [1,2]. These multinucleated STBs are localized to the outer epithelial lining of villous trees and give rise to the placental barrier known as the syncytium [3,4]. STBs lack the capacity to proliferate, thus maintenance of the integrity of the syncytium requires continuous trophoblast turnover throughout gestation [5]. In terms of function, the syncytium modulates the placental transfer of nutrients, gases and waste products [3,4,6]. This placental barrier is also the predominant source of hormones required for the maintenance of pregnancy, such as hCG and progesterone, and contributes to fetal protection against excessive cortisol in cases of maternal psychosocial stress, glucocorticoid treatment and/or drug use [7–10].

In addition to serving as a central site for metabolic and endocrine functions, the syncytium contributes to the uteroplacental cytokine network [11]. Human pregnancy is sustained by tightly orchestrated cytokine responses that balance maternal immune suppression to accept the semi-allogenic fetus with immune activation to protect against infection [12,13]. While a Th1 cytokine bias is required for implantation, invasion, labour and parturition, pregnancy predominantly favours a Th2 cytokine shift for fetal growth and uterine expansion [13]. These immunological responses are regulated by decidual immune cells, placental Hofbauer cells, and trophoblasts [14–16]. In fact, CTBs and STBs, collectively known as

villous trophoblasts, are reported to express and secrete various Th1 cytokines, including IL-2, TNF- $\alpha$  and IFN- $\gamma$  [17–19]. Production of Th2 cytokines, such as IL-4, IL-10 and TGF- $\beta$ , is also documented [17,19,20]. Villous trophoblasts can therefore modulate gestational immune responses, however the roles of Th1 and Th2 cytokines in maintaining the syncytium during healthy pregnancy remain unclear. Furthermore, alterations in trophoblast-mediated cytokine production, potentially due to placental drug exposure, can lead to impaired maternal immune adaptations, which may then contribute to pregnancy complications such as preterm birth and preeclampsia [12,21,22].

Although the placenta transiently develops to protect the fetus during its in utero existence, it is not a perfect barrier as drugs can cross the placenta to enter the fetal bloodstream [6]. Research on transplacental drug transfer gained significant traction following the thalidomide tragedy from the 1950-1960s that resulted in thousands of severe congenital birth defects [23]. Like thalidomide, which was marketed to alleviate nausea and vomiting in early pregnancy, cannabis is often used by expectant mothers partially due to its anti-emetic effects [23,24]. An important point of contrast, however, is that thalidomide is classified as a teratogen whereas cannabis has not been associated with teratogenic risk to date [23]. Despite the self-reported benefits, adverse outcomes following prenatal cannabis exposure have been reported in three major longitudinal investigations: the Ottawa Prenatal Prospective Study (Ottawa, Canada), the Maternal Health Practices and Child Development Study (Pittsburgh, United States), and the Generation R Study (Rotterdam, Netherlands) [25–27]. Clinical complications were observed from the time of fetal development and

followed until early adulthood, however these primarily focused on neurodevelopment outcomes such as impaired memory, hyperactivity and heightened impulsivity [28,29]. Additional investigations have further linked cannabis use during pregnancy with low fetal birth weight, small for gestational age status, and preterm birth [30–33].

Moreover, our recent *in vitro* research demonstrates that the primary psychoactive component of cannabis,  $\Delta^9$ -THC, impairs the fusion of human placental BeWo cells [34]. The BeWo cell line, along with its BeWo b30 clone, are representative of villous trophoblasts and serve as cell culture models for syncytium formation [35,36]. While  $\Delta^9$ -THC can interact with the CB1R and CB2R of the endocannabinoid system, its inhibitory effects on trophoblast fusion have been shown to be primarily mediated by CB1R activation [34,37,38].  $\Delta^9$ -THC is also reported to exert immunomodulatory effects in immune cell types, leading to outcomes such as altered cytokine and chemokine production, apoptosis and cell proliferation [39,40]. Exposure to this cannabinoid may therefore compromise the regulation of Th1/Th2 cytokines by placental trophoblasts as well. A bias toward Th1 responses and inflammation in human pregnancy is associated with preterm labour, preterm premature rupture of membranes and preeclampsia whereas exaggerated Th2 responses may lead to an increased risk of maternal infection and decreased fetal birth weight [41–43].

In the present study, our objective was to investigate the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC exposure on the synthesis and secretion of Th1/Th2 cytokines during trophoblast differentiation and fusion in BeWo b30 cells. We also explored whether  $\Delta^9$ -THC, concomitant with cytokine stimulation, compromises the hormonal biosynthesis and secretion of progesterone and cortisol in villous trophoblasts. Finally, we provide insight into the role of CB1R activation in regulating trophoblast cell-cell fusion and steroidogenesis, which are two important contributors to the establishment of the multi-nucleated syncytium of the human placenta.

## **Materials and Methods**

#### **Cell culture**

BeWo b30 cells (AddexBio, C0030002) were cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM with 4.5 g/L glucose; Corning, 10-013-CV) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum and 1% penicillin/streptomycin and maintained in a humified atmosphere at 37°C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. Cells were seeded at a density of  $1\times10^5$  cells/cm<sup>2</sup> in 6-well polystyrene plates, unless otherwise stated. Undifferentiated cells, representative of CTBs, were treated with  $\Delta^9$ -THC (20  $\mu$ M; Sigma Aldrich, T4764) or the MeOH vehicle for a 48 hour period [34]. In cells representative of STBs, monolayer formation was promoted using EGF (50 ng/ml) for a 48 hour period [44]. Cells were subsequently induced to differentiate and undergo fusion using EGF (50 ng/ml) and FSK (50  $\mu$ M) for another 48 hours [35]. The addition of  $\Delta^9$ -THC (20  $\mu$ M) or MeOH was concomitant with EGF and FSK.

### **Cytokine stimulation**

To evaluate the effects of exogenous cytokine exposure on trophoblast differentiation and fusion, BeWo b30 cells were treated with EGF (50 ng/ml), FSK (50  $\mu$ M) and TNF- $\alpha$  (10

ng/ml; Sigma Aldrich, H8916) or the Dulbecco's Phosphate-Buffered Saline (PBS) and BSA (0.1%) vehicles [45–47]. Similarly, cells were treated with EGF, FSK and IL-10 (10 ng/ml; Sigma Aldrich, SRP3071) or the sodium phosphate (SP; 5 mM) and BSA (0.1%) vehicles [48,49]. The addition of  $\Delta^9$ -THC (20 µM) was concomitant with TNF-α or IL-10 for 48 hours.

## **RNA extraction and quantitative RT-PCR**

Total RNA was extracted from cells using TRIzol<sup>TM</sup> Reagent (500 µL; Thermo Fisher Scientific, 15596026) and isolated using the Direct-zol RNA MiniPrep Kit (Zymo Research, R2050), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Quantification of gene expression using RT-PCR was performed as previously described by our research group [50]. Relative mRNA expression was calculated using the  $2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$  analysis, normalized to the endogenous control genes, *18S* and  $\beta$ -*actin*, and expressed as the fold change to the vehicle control. Primers sequences designed for all target genes of interest are listed in Table 1.

| Gene           | Forward sequence $(5' \rightarrow 3')$ | Reverse sequence $(5' \rightarrow 3')$ |
|----------------|--|--|
| 18S            | CACGCCAGTACAAGATCCCA                   | AAGTGACGCAGCCCTCTATG                   |
| $\beta$ -actin | TTACAGGAAGTCCCTTGCCATC                 | GCAATGCTATCACCTCCCCTG                  |
| IL-2           | AACCTCAACTCCTGCCACAA                   | GCATCCTGGTGAGTTTGGGA                   |
| IFN-γ          | GCCAAGGTGGATGTGTTTCG                   | GTCCAATGGGGGCCTTCAGAT                  |
| TNF-α          | GCTGCACTTTGGAGTGATCG                   | GGGTTTGCTACAACATGGGC                   |
| IL-4           | GCTATGACTAAAGCAGGGACAA                 | CACTCTCCTCAGCAAACACAGA                 |
| IL-10          | TGAGAACCAAGACCCAGACA                   | TCATGGCTTTGTAGATGCCT                   |
| TGF-β          | CTACGCCGCCTACTACTGTG                   | TCAGGATGACGTTGGAGCTG                   |
| ERVW-1         | TCATATCTAAGCCCCGCAAC                   | CGCCAATGCCAGTACCTAGT                   |
| ERVFRD-1       | CCTTCACTAGCAGCCTACCG                   | GCTGTCCCTGGTGTTTCAGT                   |
| hCG-β          | ACCCCTTGACCTGTGAT                      | CCTTATTGTGGGAGGATCGG                   |
| CYP11A1        | CATTTCTGGAGGGAGACGGG                   | GCGGGATGAGGAATCGTTCT                   |

| HSD3β1  | CCCGCAGGAGTCTATATTCTGAT | GGATACTCACCAGTCCCAGC |
|---------|-------------------------|----------------------|
| PGR     | GGGCTACGAAGTCAAACCCA    | TGTGAGCTCGACACAACTCC |
| CYP17A1 | GCCCCATCTATTCGGTTCGT    | CAGAGTCAGCGAAGGCGATA |
| CYP21A1 | CGACCTCCCCATCTATCTGC    | TGGCTTCCTCAATGGTCCTC |
| CYP11B1 | GTGAACATCCCCAGAAGGCA    | GGTTGCGACCCAGAGAGTAG |
| NR3C1   | ACGTTACCACAACTCACCCC    | TTTGCCCATTTCACTGCTGC |

Table 1. Forward and reverse primer sequences used for RT-PCR.

#### Immunofluorescence

BeWo b30 cells were cultured on 4-well glass culture slides. Cells were fixed using icecold MeOH for 5 minutes at 20°C. Non-specific binding was blocked using Tween-20 (0.01%), goat serum (10%) and BSA (1%) in PBS for 2 hours at room temperature. Cells were then incubated with Anti-E-Cadherin primary antibody (1:500 dilution; Abcam, ab40772) overnight at 4°C. Subsequently, cells were incubated with Goat Anti-Rabbit IgG Alexa Fluor® 488 (1:1000 dilution; Abcam, ab150077) secondary antibody for 45 minutes at room temperature. Both antibodies were diluted using Tween-20 (0.01%) and BSA (0.1%) in PBS. Cells were counterstained and mounted using Fluormount-G<sup>TM</sup> Mounting Medium with DAPI (Invitrogen, 00-4959-52). Slides were then visualized using an Eclipse Ti-E Inverted Fluorescence Microscope (Nikon Instruments), and images were captured using 20x magnification at five randomly selected, non-overlapping fields per sample. To visualize fusion, E-Cadherin and DAPI staining identified plasma membranes and cell nuclei, respectively [51]. The cell counts of two blinded individuals were averaged to quantify fusion using the following equation: Fusion percentage (%) = (Number of nuclei in fused cells/Number of total nuclei) x 100%.

#### **Protein quantification and ELISA**

Total protein concentration was quantified using the Pierce<sup>TM</sup> BCA Protein Assay Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific, 23227), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Absorbance was measured at 562 nm using the Spark® Multimode Microplate Reader (Tecan Trading AG). Cell culture supernatant was collected for ELISA to assess the secretion of progesterone (Invitrogen, EIAP4C21), TNF- $\alpha$  (Invitrogen, BMS223HS), IL-10 (Abcam, ab100549) and cortisol (Cusabio, CSB-E05111h), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Secreted protein levels from the ELISAs were then normalized to the total cellular protein concentrations.

#### Cannabinoid receptor antagonism

To determine the role of CB1R, BeWo b30 cells were treated with the selective antagonist AM281 (1  $\mu$ M; Santa Cruz Biotechnology, 202463-68-1) [52]. Cells were first incubated with AM281 for 30 minutes at 37°C, which was followed by treatment EGF (50 ng/ml), FSK (50  $\mu$ M) and the vehicle control (MeOH) or  $\Delta^9$ -THC (20  $\mu$ M), as previously described, for 48 hours.

## **Statistical analyses**

All experiments were replicated at least three times. Data are presented as the mean  $\pm$  SEM. One-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons tests were utilized to compare treatment groups. A *p*-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. All statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism 8.

## Results

# Fusion of trophoblasts is characterized by an increase the Th1 cytokine TNF- $\alpha$ and decrease in the Th2 cytokine IL-10 at the transcript and protein levels.

To determine whether BeWo b30 cellular fusion is a Th1 cytokine- or Th2 cytokinedominant process, the transcriptional profiles of *IL-2*, *IFN-* $\gamma$ , *TNF-* $\alpha$ , *IL-4*, *IL-10* and *TGF-* $\beta$  were investigated. Changes in mRNA expression were assessed following 48 hours of exposure to EGF and FSK, which are chemical agents that induce differentiation and fusion, or the vehicle control (MeOH). BeWo b30 cells demonstrated a 2.7- and 6.7-fold increase in *IL-2* and *TNF-* $\alpha$ , respectively (Fig. 1A,C). The other Th1 cytokine, *IFN-* $\gamma$ , showed a decrease (Fig. 1B). Transcripts for the Th2 cytokines *IL-4* and *IL-10* also exhibited a 1.6- and 2-fold decrease, respectively, whereas *TGF-* $\beta$  was not significantly altered during fusion (Fig. 1D-F). We then selected the Th1 cytokine TNF- $\alpha$  and Th2 cytokine IL-10 for further investigation. Changes in the secretion of TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-10 by BeWo b30 cells undergoing fusion were assessed using cell culture supernatant. Normalized protein levels of TNF- $\alpha$  were increased by 1.4-fold, although this difference was not statistically significant, while those of IL-10 decreased by 2.4-fold (Fig. 2).



Figure 1. Exposure to  $\Delta^9$ -THC alters the transcriptional profiles of various Th1 and Th2 cytokines during cellular fusion. Relative mRNA expression of (A) *IL-2*, (B) *IFN-* $\gamma$ , (C) *TNF-* $\alpha$ , (D) *IL-4*, (E) *IL-10* and (F) *TGF-* $\beta$  after 48 hours of the displayed treatments in BeWo b30 cells. The MeOH and EGF+FSK groups are representative of unfused CTBs and fused STBs, respectively.  $\Delta^9$ -THC treatment was performed in the CTB and STB populations. Different letters represent significant differences across treatment groups. One-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test were utilized to compare treatment groups; n=4; *p*<0.05.


Figure 2. Exposure to  $\Delta^9$ -THC inhibits the secretion of TNF- $\alpha$ , not IL-10, during cellular fusion. Protein secretion of (A) TNF- $\alpha$  and (B) IL-10 in cell culture supernatant after 48 hours of the displayed treatments in BeWo b30 cells. Values are normalized to total protein content from the respective wells. The MeOH and EGF+FSK groups are representative of unfused CTBs and fused STBs, respectively.  $\Delta^9$ -THC treatment was performed in the CTB and STB populations. Different letters represent significant differences across treatment groups. One-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test were utilized to compare treatment groups; n=3; p<0.05.

## Effects of $\Delta^9$ -THC on the Th1/Th2 cytokine profile during trophoblast fusion.

To assess the effects of 20  $\mu$ M  $\Delta^9$ -THC treatment on Th1/Th2 cytokine regulation, the mRNA expression of *IL-2, IFN-* $\gamma$ , *TNF-* $\alpha$ , *IL-4, IL-10* and *TGF-* $\beta$  was evaluated in unfused and fused cells. In comparison to the vehicle control,  $\Delta^9$ -THC increased the expression of *IL-2* (2.6-fold) as well as decreased the expression of *IL-4* (1.8-fold) and *IL-10* (1.5-fold) in unfused cells (Fig. 1). Exposure to  $\Delta^9$ -THC during fusion, however, was associated with contrasting outcomes wherein the mRNA expression of *IL-2* (2.5-fold) and *TNF-* $\alpha$  (3.7-fold) was downregulated while *IL-4* (1.3-fold) and *IL-10* (1.6-fold) were upregulated (Fig. 1). Similar results were observed for the normalized protein levels of TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-10, however  $\Delta^9$ -THC only significantly altered TNF- $\alpha$  levels in cells undergoing fusion through a 2.7-fold decrease (Fig. 2). Therefore, our results indicate that  $\Delta^9$ -THC treatment leads to altered Th1/Th2 cytokine responses in villous trophoblasts by attenuating TNF- $\alpha$  and enhancing IL-10.

# $\Delta^9$ -THC diminishes the effects of TNF- $\alpha$ stimulation on factors involved in mediating trophoblast fusion.

To further investigate how  $\Delta^9$ -THC impacts the regulation of Th1/Th2 cytokines by trophoblasts, BeWo b30 cells undergoing fusion were treated with 20  $\mu$ M  $\Delta^9$ -THC, 10 ng/ml TNF- $\alpha$  or  $\Delta^9$ -THC+TNF- $\alpha$ . We assessed changes in mRNA expression and fusion percentage after 48 hours of each treatment condition. TNF- $\alpha$  was associated with at least a 1.5-fold increase in the mRNA expression of *ERVW-1* and *ERVFRD-1*, which are genes that encode the fusogenic proteins syncytin-1 and syncytin-2, respectively (Fig. 3A,B). Interestingly, TNF- $\alpha$  showed contrasting results for the hormonal regulation of fusion as it was associated with a 1.5-fold decrease in *hCG-* $\beta$  (Fig. 3C). We then visualized cell-cell fusion using immunofluorescent staining with E-Cadherin and DAPI, which displayed a decrease in the number of fused nuclei within one plasma membrane boundary (Fig. 3D). Quantification of fusion based on the captured images further demonstrated a 1.9-fold reduction in fusion following TNF- $\alpha$  treatment (Fig. 3E). In comparison to TNF- $\alpha$  or  $\Delta^9$ -THC, BeWo b30 cell treatment with  $\Delta^9$ -THC+TNF- $\alpha$  restored the levels of *ERVW-1* and *ERVFRD-1* (Fig. 3A,B). No significant alterations were observed in *hCG-* $\beta$  levels with  $\Delta^9$ -THC+TNF- $\alpha$  relative to either treatment alone (Fig. 3C). In contrast to these findings,  $\Delta^9$ -THC+TNF- $\alpha$  treatment reduced the fusion percentage in comparison to TNF- $\alpha$  alone (Fig. 3E).

## IL-10 stimulation does not significantly alter trophoblast fusion.

To evaluate the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC and IL-10, BeWo b30 cells undergoing fusion were treated with 20  $\mu$ M  $\Delta^9$ -THC, 10 ng/ml IL-10 or  $\Delta^9$ -THC+IL-10. No significant differences were observed in the transcriptional markers of fusion (*ERWV-1*, *ERVFRD-1*, *hCG-β*) or fusion percentage following IL-10 stimulation relative to its vehicle controls (Fig. 4). Treatment with  $\Delta^9$ -THC+IL-10 did not significantly alter *ERWV-1*, *ERVFRD-1* and *hCG-* $\beta$  expression compared to only IL-10 (Fig. 4A-C). However, the addition of  $\Delta^9$ -THC further reduced the fusion percentage (Fig. 4E).



**Figure 3.** Effects of TNF-α on factors that regulate trophoblast fusion are altered by  $\Delta^9$ -THC. Relative mRNA expression of (A) *ERVW-1*, (B) *ERVFRD-1* and (C) *hCG-β* after 48 hours of the displayed treatments alongside EGF and FSK to induce fusion in BeWo b30 cells. (D) Immunofluorescent staining in which green fluorescence indicates E-Cadherin staining for plasma membranes and blue fluorescence indicates DAPI staining for cell nuclei in BeWo b30 cells. Representative fluorescent microscopy images are shown for MeOH, PBS+BSA,  $\Delta^9$ -THC, TNF-α and  $\Delta^9$ -THC+TNF-α. Images were captured at 20X magnification; scale bars indicate 100 µm. (E) Fusion percentage. Each treatment condition is shown in the same colour as its corresponding vehicle. Different letters represent significant differences across treatment groups. One-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test were utilized to compare treatment groups; n=6 (A-C) and n=4 (D-E); *p*<0.05.



Figure 4. IL-10 does not significantly alter factors involved in trophoblast fusion. Relative mRNA expression of (A) *ERVW-1*, (B) *ERVFRD-1* and (C) *hCG-β* after 48 hours of the displayed treatments alongside EGF and FSK to induce fusion in BeWo b30 cells. (D) Immunofluorescent staining in which green fluorescence indicates E-Cadherin staining for plasma membranes and blue fluorescence indicates DAPI staining for cell nuclei in BeWo b30 cells. Representative fluorescent microscopy images are shown for MeOH, SP+BSA,  $\Delta^9$ -THC, IL-10 and  $\Delta^9$ -THC+IL-10. Images were captured at 20X magnification; scale bars indicate 100 µm. (E) Fusion percentage. Each treatment condition is shown in the same colour as its corresponding vehicle. Different letters represent significant differences across treatment groups. One-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test were utilized to compare treatment groups; n=6 (A-C) and n=4 (D-E); p<0.05.

## Trophoblast steroidogenesis is inhibited by $\Delta^9$ -THC and enhanced by TNF- $\alpha$ .

To explore if progesterone synthesis is influenced by  $\Delta^9$ -THC-mediated alterations in the production of TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-10, the transcriptional profiles of cytochrome P450 family 11 subfamily A member 1 (CYP11A1) and hydroxy-delta-5-steroid dehydrogenase, 3 betaand steroid delta-isomerase 1 ( $HSD3\beta I$ ) were investigated. No significant alterations in the levels of our target genes were observed for the vehicle controls. These included MeOH for  $\Delta^9$ -THC, PBS+BSA for TNF- $\alpha$  and SP+BSA for IL-10, no significant alterations in the levels of our target genes were observed. Moreover, expression of CYP11A1, which regulates the conversion of cholesterol to pregnenolone, was reduced 2.7-fold by  $\Delta^9$ -THC and increased 1.9-fold by TNF- $\alpha$  (Fig. 5A,B). The subsequent gene that converts pregnenolone to progesterone in the placenta,  $HSD3\beta1$ , was significantly altered by only  $\Delta^9$ -THC (2.5-fold decrease) (Fig. 5A,C). Treatment with  $\Delta^9$ -THC+TNF- $\alpha$  did not further reduce CYP11A1 or HSD3 $\beta$ 1 levels relative to TNF- $\alpha$  alone (Fig. 5B,C). Normalized total protein levels of progesterone followed the same trend as its transcriptional regulation wherein  $\Delta^9$ -THC enhanced and TNF- $\alpha$  attenuated its secretion by at least 1.6-fold (Fig. 5F). To further look into the mechanisms by which  $\Delta^9$ -THC and TNF- $\alpha$  disrupt progesterone synthesis, we examined the mRNA expression of the progesterone receptor (*PGR*).  $\Delta^9$ -THC (2.2-fold decrease) and TNF- $\alpha$  (1.6-fold increase) had contrasting effects on *PGR*, which remained unchanged with  $\Delta^9$ -THC+TNF- $\alpha$  treatment relative to just TNF- $\alpha$  (Fig. 5D). IL-10 stimulation displayed no significant effects on progesterone production (Fig. 5).

Next, we explored whether cortisol synthesis is influenced by  $\Delta^9$ -THC-mediated alterations in the production of TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-10. We assessed the transcriptional profiles of cytochrome P450 family 17 subfamily A member 1 (*CYP17A1*), cytochrome P450 family 21 subfamily A member 1 (CYP21A1) and cytochrome P450 family 11 subfamily B member 1 (CYP11B1). The roles of these genes are outlined in Fig. 6A. CYP17A1 was reduced by  $\Delta^9$ -THC and  $\Delta^9$ -THC+TNF- $\alpha$  by over 5-fold (Fig. 6B). *CYP21A1* was significantly increased 1.7-fold by TNF- $\alpha$  and remained unchanged by  $\Delta^9$ -THC or  $\Delta^9$ -THC+TNF- $\alpha$  (Fig. 6C). Interestingly,  $\Delta^9$ -THC and TNF- $\alpha$  alone upregulated levels of *CYP11B1* by 1.9-fold, however the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC+TNF- $\alpha$  were not significantly different from the vehicle controls (Fig. 6D). The normalized protein secretion also corroborated that both  $\Delta^9$ -THC (3.6-fold) and TNF- $\alpha$  (1.9-fold) are associated with elevated cortisol levels (Fig. 6F). Finally, we assessed the mRNA levels of nuclear receptor subfamily 3 group C member 1 (NR3C1), which encodes the glucocorticoid receptor. Expression of NR3C1 was upregulated by  $\Delta^9$ -THC (1.5-fold) and downregulated by TNF- $\alpha$  (1.8-fold), with no significant changes following the addition of  $\Delta^9$ -THC+TNF- $\alpha$  (Fig. 6E). Similar to progesterone, IL-10 had no significant effects on cortisol production (Fig. 6). These results are indicative of perturbed hormonal regulation in response to  $\Delta^9$ -THC or the Th1 cytokine TNF- $\alpha$  contributing to altered trophoblast cell-cell fusion.



Figure 5. Effects of TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-10 and  $\Delta^9$ -THC on the transcriptional regulation and protein secretion of progesterone. (A) Schematic representation of progesterone biosynthesis from cholesterol in the human placenta, with the genes responsible for each conversion. (B-D) Relative mRNA expression of (B) *CYP11A1*, (C) *HSD3β1* and (D) *PGR* in BeWo b30 cells. (E) Protein secretion of progesterone in the cell culture supernatant of BeWo b30 cells. All treatments were performed for 48 hours alongside EGF and FSK to induce fusion. Each treatment condition is shown in the same colour as its corresponding vehicle. Different letters represent significant differences across treatment groups. Oneway ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test were utilized to compare treatment groups; n=6 (B-E) and n=3 (E); *p*<0.05.



Figure 6. Effects of TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-10 and  $\Delta^9$ -THC on the transcriptional regulation and protein secretion of cortisol. (A) Schematic representation of cortisol biosynthesis from cholesterol in the human placenta, with the genes responsible for each conversion. (B-D) Relative mRNA expression of (B) *CYP17A1*, (C) *CYP21A2*, (D) *CYP11B1* and (E) *NR3C1* in BeWo b30 cells. (F) Protein secretion of cortisol in the cell culture supernatant of BeWo b30 cells. All treatments were performed alongside EGF and FSK to induce fusion for 48 hours. Each treatment condition is shown in the same colour as its corresponding control. Different letters represent significant differences across treatment groups. One-way

ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test were utilized to compare treatment groups; n=6 (B-E) and n=3 (F); p<0.05.

## CB1R antagonism restores the expression of fusogenic and steroidogenic transcripts.

To examine if  $\Delta^9$ -THC disrupts trophoblast fusion and steroidogenesis via activation of CB1R, BeWo b30 cells were treated with 1 µM AM281, a selective CB1R antagonist, followed by EGF, FSK and the vehicle control (MeOH) or 20 µM  $\Delta^9$ -THC. We assessed changes in mRNA expression after 48 hours of each treatment condition. Consistent with our earlier findings,  $\Delta^9$ -THC reduced levels of fusogenic (*ERVW-1*, *ERVFRD-1*, *hCG-β*) and steroidogenic (*CYP11A1*, *HSD3β1*) transcripts, as well as increased *CYP11B1*, by at least 1.4-fold (Fig. 7). Antagonism of CB1R then restored the expression of all markers, with the exception of *ERVFRD-1* which remained statistically different from the vehicle control (Fig. 7).



Figure 7. Activation of CB1R by  $\Delta^9$ -THC contributes to inhibited fusion and steroidogenesis in trophoblasts. Relative mRNA expression of (A) *ERVW-1*, (B) *ERVFRD-1*, (C) *hCG-β*, (D) *CYP11A1*, (E) *HSD3β1* and (F) *CYP11B1* after 48 hours of the displayed treatments alongside EGF and FSK to induce fusion in BeWo b30 cells. Different letters represent significant differences across treatment groups. One-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test were utilized to compare treatment groups; n=6; p<0.05.

## Discussion

CTB differentiation and fusion are necessary functions for maintaining the integrity of the human syncytium as these mononucleated cells reside subjacent to an layer of terminally differentiated STBs [5,53]. As a result, villous trophoblasts undergo a process of turnover wherein CTBs proliferate, differentiate, fuse, and replace aged STBs that are then shed into the maternal circulation as syncytial knots through apoptosis or necrosis [5]. Critical proteins that participate in trophoblast fusion include syncytin-1 and syncytin-2, both of which are upregulated through a cyclic adenosine monophosphate-dependent mechanism [35]. STBs also secrete the pregnancy hormone hCG, with its  $\beta$ -subunit commonly used as a fusogenic marker as it differentiates hCG from luteinizing hormone, follicle stimulating hormone and thyroid stimulating hormone [54].

In vitro exposure to  $\Delta^9$ -THC (10-30  $\mu$ M) can disrupt trophoblast turnover by inhibiting cell proliferation, differentiation, and fusion [34,55,56].  $\Delta^9$ -THC can also readily cross the placental barrier due to its lipophilic nature, with 10-28% of its maternal plasma concentrations crossing over into fetal circulation where  $\Delta^9$ -THC will accumulate in fetal adipose tissue [57,58]. An important consideration, however, is that these investigations of placental cannabinoid transfer have been conducted in murine and non-human primate models.  $\Delta^9$ -THC (5-20  $\mu$ M) is also associated with suppressing responses initiated by various immune cell types, including dendritic cells, macrophages, natural killer cells and T cells, however its effects on trophoblast immunology during cellular differentiation and fusion have yet to be elucidated [39,59–63]. Given that maternal cannabis use may also alter the contribution of trophoblasts in shaping the immune microenvironment at the maternal-fetal interface, it is necessary to understand the immunological changes that may occur following placental exposure to  $\Delta^9$ -THC. Therefore, the present study was designed to explore how  $\Delta^9$ -THC, in combination with the Th1 cytokine TNF- $\alpha$  or the Th2 cytokine IL-10 to represent either an inflammatory or immunomodulatory microenvironment, respectively, alter trophoblast immune and endocrine functions during cell-cell fusion.

The development of the placenta begins at approximately two weeks post-fertilization, with complete formation of the syncytium occurring by the end of the first trimester [5]. Trophoblast turnover, however, continues throughout gestation to maintain placental barrier integrity [5]. Our work demonstrates that CTB fusion may contribute to the inflammatory response that is characteristic of the early stages of syncytium development. We observed an increase in the transcription of *TNF-α* and *IL-2* and a decrease in *IL-4* and *IL-10* after stimulation with EGF and FSK, in comparison to the MeOH vehicle [13]. Similar trends were observed for TNF-α and IL-10 protein secretion, although TNF-α was not statistically different from its vehicle controls. When cellular fusion was disrupted with 20  $\mu$ M  $\Delta^9$ -THC, we observed attenuated TNF-α and enhanced IL-10 transcription and protein levels, thus implicating  $\Delta^9$ -THC in the modulation of trophoblast immune responses.

Alterations in the orchestration of immune adaptations during pregnancy can manifest as clinical consequences for the mother and fetus [64]. While TNF- $\alpha$  is necessary for

gestational events such as blastocyst implantation, invasion and labour, aberrant maternal serum levels are reported in pregnancies complicated by intrauterine growth restriction and preeclampsia [65,66]. In this study, we provide further insight into the roles of TNF- $\alpha$ , used at a concentration that stimulates an inflammatory response, during trophoblast fusion [45]. We observed conflicting evidence for the effects of exogenous TNF- $\alpha$  (10 ng/ml) as it enhanced levels of the syncytin protein-encoding genes, ERVW-1 and ERVFRD-1, yet attenuated  $hCG-\beta$  transcription and morphological fusion in trophoblasts. A possible explanation is that these outcomes may result from autocrine signalling that functions to control inflammation, however placental and decidual immune cell types also produce TNF- $\alpha$  and the associated paracrine interactions were not explored in this study [67,68]. While TNF- $\alpha$  (10 ng/ml) has also been reported to increase the protein expression of syncytin-1 in a human squamous choriocarcinoma cell line (SCC-9), this translated to enhanced cell fusion [69]. However, CTBs isolated from term human placentae following caesarean delivery that were treated with TNF- $\alpha$  (10 ng/ml) likewise displayed attenuated hCG- $\beta$  production and fusion, thus supporting our observed results [49]. We also indicate that the addition of  $\Delta^9$ -THC attenuates the effects of TNF- $\alpha$  in BeWo b30 cells by decreasing syncytin gene expression as well as the fusion percentage.  $\Delta^9$ -THC can therefore interfere with trophoblast fusion by altering immune responses both at baseline and conditions mimicking exacerbated inflammation, as demonstrated through TNF-a stimulation.

Our results also suggest that IL-10 does not play a direct role in CTB fusion as it did not significantly alter any of the investigated fusogenic characteristics. In the presence of  $\Delta^9$ -THC, however, the morphological fusion of BeWo b30 cells was attenuated compared to only IL-10. This indicates that IL-10 regulation can be perturbed by  $\Delta^9$ -THC, which may then have consequences for gestation as plasma levels of IL-10 are significantly elevated in pregnant women compared to age-matched non-pregnant women [70]. While the functions of IL-10 during placental development have not been explored, increased levels are shown to contribute to successful pregnancy whereas decreased levels are associated with complications such as spontaneous abortion and preeclampsia [71,72].

Maternal immune responses during pregnancy, which are necessary to support successful tolerance of the semi-allogenic fetus and overall pregnancy, are partly regulated by reproductive steroid hormones [73]. Steroidogenesis in the fetal-placental unit is responsible for the synthesis of pregnancy-associated hormones such as estrogen and progesterone from cholesterol [74]. While the placenta does not independently produce estrogen as it cannot synthesize the dehydroepiandrosterone precursor, STBs are a major source of progesterone in pregnancy [75,76]. Clinically, the Society of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists of Canada (SOGC) recommends vaginal progesterone administration to prevent spontaneous preterm birth [77]. Progesterone therapy is supported for women who have a history of previous spontaneous preterm birth or a short cervical length, which is defined as less than 25 mm between 16-24 weeks of gestation [77]. Moreover, progesterone is important for the maintenance of pregnancy as it regulates immune responses by leading

to decreased Th1 cytokine production and increased Th2 cytokine production in immune and reproductive cell types [76]. Other functions of progesterone include supporting blastocyst implantation, pregnancy maintenance and mammary gland development [76,78]. Our results further indicate that progesterone may have a role in trophoblast fusion as its transcription (*CYP11A1* and *HSD3* $\beta$ *1*) and protein secretion were attenuated by  $\Delta^9$ -THC and enhanced by TNF- $\alpha$  in trophoblasts. Treatment with  $\Delta^9$ -THC+TNF- $\alpha$  did not further disrupt progesterone production relative to either compound alone. These observations may be the result of altered expression of the nuclear progesterone receptor (PGR), which is a transcription factor [76]. Two isoforms exist for the progesterone receptor, however only isoform A displayed consistent gene expression across controls in BeWo b30 cells. Although progesterone (3  $\mu$ g/mL) is reported to inhibit TNF- $\alpha$  secretion in human trophoblasts, no associations have been made concerning the effects of exogenous TNF- $\alpha$ on progesterone production [79]. Disruption of progesterone following  $\Delta^9$ -THC exposure in trophoblasts has similarly not been explored to date. Our research suggests that  $\Delta^9$ -THC and TNF- $\alpha$  can alter progesterone production, which may then play a role in compromising trophoblast fusion.

In addition to the synthesis of reproductive steroid hormones, steroidogenesis in the fetalplacental unit sustains the production of glucocorticoids [74]. Cortisol is a major glucocorticoid that plays a necessary role in fetal development, with total plasma levels rising three-fold by the third trimester [80]. The synthesis of cortisol during pregnancy is regulated by the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis wherein release of

corticotrophin-releasing hormone hypothalamus stimulates (CRH) from the adrenocorticotrophin hormone (ACTH) from the pituitary gland and in turn, cortisol from the adrenal cortex [81]. Elevated cortisol then stimulates placental CRH, which participates in a positive feedback loop by acting on the maternal pituitary and releasing ACTH [81]. Despite the increase in cortisol during pregnancy, the fetus is protected from excessive exposure as the placenta converts up to 90% of circulating cortisol into inactive cortisone [81]. In cases of maternal stress and drug use during pregnancy, however, the fetus can be exposed to high levels of cortisol due to disruptions in the HPA axis [9,82]. Our investigation of cortisol production in trophoblasts revealed that both  $\Delta^9$ -THC and TNF- $\alpha$ can increase levels of the CYP11B1 transcript, which regulates the conversion of 11deoxycortisol into cortisol as well as secreted cortisol. However, the  $\Delta^9$ -THC+TNF- $\alpha$ combination did not significantly alter the transcript or protein expression levels of cortisol relative to either compound.  $\Delta^9$ -THC also enhanced the expression of the glucocorticoid receptor (*NR3C1*) in trophoblasts, suggesting that  $\Delta^9$ -THC can stimulate this transcription factor to potentially control the synthesis of cortisol [83,84]. Although the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC exposure on cortisol production by trophoblasts have not been evaluated, adolescents who have been prenatally exposed to cannabis display characteristics of a hypoactive HPA axis response, which is associated with prolonged exposure to cortisol and negative behavioural outcomes such as externalizing problems and aggression [82,85].

Due to its activity as a partial agonist,  $\Delta^9$ -THC can mediate its cellular effects through CB1R signalling [37]. Previous work by our research group demonstrates that exposure to

the CB1R antagonist AM281 restores the  $\Delta^9$ -THC-induced reduction in fusogenic gene expression whereas a CB2R antagonist does not [34]. In support of this, the present study indicates that interactions between  $\Delta^9$ -THC and CB1R contribute to disrupted cellular fusion and steroidogenesis in BeWo b30 cells. Since the endocannabinoid system plays a role in regulating reproductive events that range from ovulation to labour, exposure to  $\Delta^9$ -THC may interfere with placental development through compromised signalling in trophoblasts [86,87].

Our findings also indicate that within a localized inflammatory microenvironment mediated by TNF- $\alpha$  stimulation,  $\Delta^9$ -THC can modulate fusion through the transcriptional regulation of the syncytins [13]. However,  $\Delta^9$ -THC does not display any synergistic actions alongside IL-10, another immunomodulatory agent. We further demonstrate that exposure to  $\Delta^9$ -THC or TNF- $\alpha$  can perturb the production of progesterone and cortisol, thereby providing support for a tightly regulated cytokine and hormonal network contributing to trophoblast fusion in BeWo b30 cells. The effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC on fusogenic and steroidogenic markers are also shown to be mediated through  $\Delta^9$ -THC-CB1R binding. Since maternal cannabis use is associated with low fetal birth weight, small for gestational age status and preterm birth, the activation of CB1R by  $\Delta^9$ -THC compromises the cytokine and hormonal responses in villous trophoblasts, which may be a consequence of its immunomodulatory role in shifting from a Th1 to Th2 cytokine-dominant state during differentiation and fusion.

An understanding of the implications of a Th2 cytokine bias in gestation is necessary as it leaves pregnant women immunologically disadvantaged when it comes to fighting off infections [88]. In fact, pregnancy is historically linked to an elevated risk of contracting viral outbreaks, with the 1964 rubella and 2009 influenza A virus subtype H1N1 pandemics serving as the most documented [88]. Reported clinical complications associated with rubella and influenza infections during pregnancy include fetal growth restriction, stillbirth, preterm birth, and maternal mortality [89,90]. Pregnant women are postulated to be at a disproportionate risk of developing viral infections due to reductions in Th1 cytokine production by decidual immune cells and placental trophoblasts, which in turn translates to diminished inflammatory responses and cell-mediated immunity that are necessary for pathogenic clearance [64,91]. This is particularly relevant to the novel coronavirus disease 2019 as cannabis use is associated with a 5-fold greater risk of infection in comparison to the general population due to respiratory comorbidities [92]. We speculate that prenatal consumption of cannabis may increase maternal susceptibility of developing viral infections, such as coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19), as  $\Delta^9$ -THC can impair the Th1/Th2 cytokine balance in villous trophoblasts. However, additional investigations are required to explore the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC on cytokine responses mediated by immune cells at the maternal-fetal interface before associations between cannabis use and risk of viral infection in pregnancy can be made.

Although the present study contributes to a cellular understanding of the implications of cannabis use in pregnancy, our human trophoblast model is limited in that we have

investigated the role of an isolated cannabinoid in only one cell type. To extrapolate our results to *in vivo* placental development, further investigations are necessary to elucidate the regulation of trophoblast immune and endocrine responses in the presence of decidual immune cell types given the dynamic nature of the maternal-fetus interface [14]. Ultimately, an understanding of how  $\Delta^9$ -THC impacts female reproduction is critical as the prevalence of cannabis use has steadily increased during pregnancy over recent years, particularly during the first trimester when the placenta is undergoing formation [29].

## References

- 1. Knöfler, M. *et al.* Human placenta and trophoblast development: key molecular mechanisms and model systems. *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.* **76**, 3479–3496 (2019).
- 2. James, J. L., Carter, A. M. & Chamley, L. W. Human placentation from nidation to 5 weeks of gestation. Part I: What do we know about formative placental development following implantation? *Placenta* **33**, 327–334 (2012).
- 3. Turco, M. Y. & Moffett, A. Development of the human placenta. *Dev.* **146**, 1–14 (2019).
- 4. Burton, G. J. & Fowden, A. L. The placenta: A multifaceted, transient organ. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* **370**, (2015).
- 5. Huppertz, B., Kaufmann, P. & Kingdom, J. Trophoblast turnover in health and disease. *Fetal Matern. Med. Rev.* **13**, 103–118 (2002).
- 6. Tetro, N., Moushaev, S., Rubinchik-Stern, M. & Eyal, S. The Placental Barrier: the Gate and the Fate in Drug Distribution. *Pharm. Res.* **35**, (2018).
- 7. Malassiné, A. & Cronier, L. Hormones and human trophoblast differentiation: A review. *Endocrine* **19**, 3–11 (2002).
- 8. Costa, M. A. The endocrine function of human placenta: An overview. *Reprod. Biomed. Online* **32**, 14–43 (2016).
- 9. Dahlerup, B. R. *et al.* Maternal stress and placental function, a study using questionnaires and biomarkers at birth. *PLoS One* **13**, 1–18 (2018).
- 10. Ranganathan, M. *et al.* The effects of cannabinoids on serum cortisol and prolactin in humans. *Psychopharmacology (Berl).* **203**, 737–744 (2009).
- 11. Hauguel-de Mouzon, S. & Guerre-Millo, M. The Placenta Cytokine Network and Inflammatory Signals. *Placenta* **27**, 794–798 (2006).
- 12. Arck, P. C. & Hecher, K. Fetomaternal immune cross-talk and its consequences for maternal and offspring's health. *Nat. Med.* **19**, 548–556 (2013).
- 13. Dutta, S. & Sengupta, P. Defining pregnancy phases with cytokine shift. *J. Pregnancy Reprod.* **1**, 1–3 (2017).
- 14. Bulmer, J. N., Morrison, L., Longfellow, M., Ritson, A. & Pace, D. Granulated lymphocytes in human endometrium: Histochemical and immunohistochemical studies. *Hum. Reprod.* **6**, 791–798 (1991).
- 15. Thomas, J. *et al.* Phenotypic and functional characterisation of first trimester human placental macrophages, Hofbauer cells. *J. Exp. Med.* **218**, (2020).
- 16. Sykes, L., MacIntyre, D. A., Yap, X. J., Teoh, T. G. & Bennett, P. R. The Th1:Th2 dichotomy of pregnancy and preterm labour. *Mediators Inflamm.* **2012**, (2012).
- 17. Ma, Y. *et al.* Alterations in syncytiotrophoblast cytokine expression following treatment with lipopolysaccharide. *Am. J. Reprod. Immunol.* **55**, 12–18 (2006).
- Boehm, K. D., Kelley, M. F., Ilan, J. & Ilan, J. The interleukin 2 gene is expressed in the syncytiotrophoblast of the human placenta. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 86, 656–660 (1989).
- 19. Rein, D. T. *et al.* Preeclamptic women are deficient of interleukin-10 as assessed by cytokine release of trophoblast cells in vitro. *Cytokine* **23**, 119–125 (2003).
- 20. Lysiak, J. J., Hunt, J., Pringle, G. A. & Lala, P. K. Localization of transforming

growth factor  $\beta$  and its natural inhibitor decorin in the human placenta and decidua throughout gestation. *Placenta* **16**, 221–231 (1995).

- 21. Freeman, D. J. *et al.* Short- and long-term changes in plasma inflammatory markers associated with preeclampsia. *Hypertension* **44**, 708–714 (2004).
- Gomez-Lopez, N., StLouis, D., Lehr, M. A., Sanchez-Rodriguez, E. N. & Arenas-Hernandez, M. Immune cells in term and preterm labor. *Cell. Mol. Immunol.* 11, 571–581 (2014).
- 23. Kim, J. H. & Scialli, A. R. Thalidomide: The tragedy of birth defects and the effective treatment of disease. *Toxicol. Sci.* **122**, 1–6 (2011).
- 24. Badowski, S. & Smith, G. Cannabis use during pregnancy and postpartum. *Can. Fam. Physician* **66**, 98–103 (2020).
- 25. Fried, P. A. The ottawa prenatal prospective study (OPPS): Methodological issues and findings it's easy to throw the baby out with the bath water. *Life Sci.* **56**, 2159–2168 (1995).
- 26. Day, N. L. *et al.* Effect of prenatal marijuana exposure on the cognitive development of offspring at age three. *Neurotoxicol. Teratol.* **16**, 169–175 (1994).
- 27. El Marroun, H. *et al.* Intrauterine Cannabis Exposure Affects Fetal Growth Trajectories: The Generation R Study. *J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry* **48**, 1173–1181 (2009).
- 28. McLemore, G. L. & Richardson, K. A. Data from three prospective longitudinal human cohorts of prenatal marijuana exposure and offspring outcomes from the fetal period through young adulthood. *Data Br.* **9**, 753–757 (2016).
- 29. Corsi, D. J., Murphy, M. S. Q. & Cook, J. The Effects of Cannabis on Female Reproductive Health Across the Life Course. *Cannabis Cannabinoid Res.* (2020) doi:10.1089/can.2020.0065.
- 30. Hatch, E. E. & Bracken, M. B. Effect of marijuana use in pregnancy on fetal growth. *Obstet. Gynecol. Surv.* **42**, 566–567 (1987).
- 31. Sherwood, R. A., Keating, J., Kavvadia, V., Greenough, A. & Peters, T. J. Substance misuse in early pregnancy and relationship to fetal outcome. *Eur. J. Pediatr.* **158**, 488–492 (1999).
- 32. Kline, J., Stein, Z. & Hutzler, M. Cigarettes, alcohol and marijuana: Varying associations with birthweight. *Int. J. Epidemiol.* **16**, 44–51 (1987).
- Gibson, G. T., Baghurst, P. A. & Colley, D. P. Maternal Alcohol, Tobacco and Cannabis Consumption and the Outcome of Pregnancy. *Aust. New Zeal. J. Obstet. Gynaecol.* 23, 15–19 (1983).
- 34. Walker, O. S. *et al.* Delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol disrupts mitochondrial function and attenuates syncytialization in human placental BeWo cells. *Physiol. Rep.* **8**, 1–17 (2020).
- 35. Orendi, K., Gauster, M., Moser, G., Meiri, H. & Huppertz, B. The choriocarcinoma cell line BeWo: Syncytial fusion and expression of syncytium-specific proteins. *Reproduction* **140**, 759–766 (2010).
- 36. Aengenheister, L. *et al.* An advanced human in vitro co-culture model for translocation studies across the placental barrier. *Sci. Rep.* **8**, 1–12 (2018).
- 37. Pertwee, R. G. The diverse CB1 and CB2 receptor pharmacology of three plant

cannabinoids:  $\triangle$  9-tetrahydrocannabinol, cannabidiol and  $\triangle$  9-tetrahydrocannabivarin. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **153**, 199–215 (2008).

- 38. Iwamura, H., Suzuki, H., Ueda, Y., Kaya, T. & Inaba, T. In vitro and in vivo pharmacological characterization of JTE-907, a novel selective ligand for cannabinoid CB2 receptor. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* **296**, 420–425 (2001).
- 39. Dong, C. *et al.* Cannabinoid exposure during pregnancy and its impact on immune function. *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.* **76**, 729–743 (2019).
- 40. Katchan, V., David, P. & Shoenfeld, Y. Cannabinoids and autoimmune diseases: A systematic review. *Autoimmun. Rev.* **15**, 513–528 (2016).
- 41. Romero, R., Gotsch, F., Pineles, B. & Kusanovic, J. P. Inflammation in Pregnancy: Its Roles in Reproductive Physiology, Obstetrical Complications, and Fetal Injury. *Nutr. Rev.* **65**, (2007).
- 42. Desai, R. J. *et al.* Risk of serious infections associated with use of immunosuppressive agents in pregnant women with autoimmune inflammatory conditions: Cohort study. *BMJ* **356**, (2017).
- 43. Ryan, S. A. *et al.* Marijuana use during pregnancy and breastfeeding: Implications for neonatal and childhood outcomes. *Pediatrics* **142**, (2018).
- 44. Johnstone, E. D., Sibley, C. P., Lowen, B. & Guilbert, L. J. Epidermal growth factor stimulation of trophoblast differentiation requires MAPK11/14 (p38 MAP kinase) activation. *Biol. Reprod.* **73**, 1282–1288 (2005).
- 45. Vásquez, A. M., Segura, C. & Blair, S. Induction of pro-inflammatory response of the placental trophoblast by Plasmodium falciparum infected erythrocytes and TNF. *Malar. J.* **12**, 1–8 (2013).
- 46. Vidricaire, G., Tardif, M. R. & Tremblay, M. J. The low viral production in trophoblastic cells is due to a high endocytic internalization of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 and can be overcome by the pro-inflammatory cytokines tumor necrosis factor-α and interleukin-1. J. Biol. Chem. 278, 15832– 15841 (2003).
- 47. Adams, Y., Schwartz-Albiez, R., McCarthy, J. S. & Andrews, K. T. Effect of cytokine treatment on the in vitro expression of the P. falciparum adhesion receptor chondroitin-4-sulphate on the surface of human choriocarcinoma (BeWo) cells. *Parasitol. Res.* **101**, 479–483 (2007).
- 48. Wang, J. *et al.* Decreased endometrial IL-10 impairs endometrial receptivity by downregulating HOXA10 expression in women with adenomyosis. *Biomed Res. Int.* **2018**, (2018).
- 49. Leisser, C. *et al.* Tumour necrosis factor-α impairs chorionic gonadotrophin β-subunit expression and cell fusion of human villous cytotrophoblast. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* 12, 601–609 (2006).
- 50. Wong, M. K. *et al.* Extracellular matrix surface regulates self-assembly of threedimensional placental trophoblast spheroids. *PLoS One* **13**, 1–18 (2018).
- 51. Coutifaris, C. *et al.* E-cadherin expression during the differentiation of human trophoblasts. *Development* **113**, 767–777 (1991).
- 52. Almada, M. *et al.* The synthetic cannabinoid WIN-55,212 induced-apoptosis in cytotrophoblasts cells by a mechanism dependent on CB1 receptor. *Toxicology*

**385**, 67–73 (2017).

- 53. Scifres, C. M. & Nelson, D. M. Intrauterine growth restriction, human placental development and trophoblast cell death. *J. Physiol.* **587**, 3453–3458 (2009).
- 54. Cole, L. A. Biological functions of hCG and hCG-related molecules. *Reprod. Biol. Endocrinol.* **8**, 1–14 (2010).
- 55. Khare, M., Taylor, A. H., Konje, J. C. & Bell, S. C. Δ9-Tetrahydrocannabinol inhibits cytotrophoblast cell proliferation and modulates gene transcription. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* 12, 321–333 (2006).
- 56. Costa, M. A., Fonseca, B. M., Marques, F., Teixeira, N. A. & Correia-da-Silva, G. The psychoactive compound of Cannabis sativa, Δ9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) inhibits the human trophoblast cell turnover. *Toxicology* **334**, 94–103 (2015).
- 57. Hutchings, D. E., Martin, B. R., Gamagaris, Z., Miller, N. & Fico, T. Plasma concentrations of delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol in dams and fetuses following acute or multiple prenatal dosing in rats. *Life Sci.* **44**, 697–701 (1989).
- 58. Bailey, J. R., Cunny, H. C., Paule, M. G. & Slikker, W. Fetal disposition of  $\Delta$ 9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) during late pregnancy in the rhesus monkey. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* **90**, 315–321 (1987).
- 59. Do, Y., McKallip, R. J., Nagarkatti, M. & Nagarkatti, P. S. Activation through Cannabinoid Receptors 1 and 2 on Dendritic Cells Triggers NF-κB-Dependent Apoptosis: Novel Role for Endogenous and Exogenous Cannabinoids in Immunoregulation. J. Immunol. 173, 2373–2382 (2004).
- 60. McHugh, D., Tanner, C., Mechoulam, R., Pertwee, R. G. & Ross, R. A. Inhibition of human neutrophil chemotaxis by endogenous cannabinoids and phytocannabinoids: Evidence for a site distinct from CB1 and CB 2. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **73**, 441–450 (2008).
- 61. Specter, S. C. *et al.* Marijuana effects on immunity: Suppression of human natural killer cell activity by delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol. *Int. J. Immunopharmacol.* **8**, 741–745 (1986).
- 62. Jeon, Y. J., Yang, K. H., Pulaski, J. T. & Kaminski, N. E. Attenuation of inducible nitric oxide synthase gene expression by  $\Delta 9$  tetrahydrocannabinol is mediated through the inhibition of nuclear factor-  $\kappa$ B/Rel activation. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **50**, 334–341 (1996).
- 63. Yuan, M. *et al.* Δ9-Tetrahydrocannabinol regulates Th1/Th2 cytokine balance in activated human T cells. *J. Neuroimmunol.* **133**, 124–131 (2002).
- Brogin Moreli, J., Cirino Ruocco, A. M., Vernini, J. M., Rudge, M. V. C. & Calderon, I. M. P. Interleukin 10 and Tumor Necrosis Factor-Alpha in Pregnancy: Aspects of Interest in Clinical Obstetrics. *ISRN Obstet. Gynecol.* 1–5 (2012) doi:10.5402/2012/230742.
- 65. Azizieh, F. Y. & Raghupathy, R. G. Tumor necrosis factor-α and pregnancy complications: A prospective study. *Med. Princ. Pract.* **24**, 165–170 (2015).
- 66. Cackovic, M. *et al.* Fractional Excretion of Tumor Necrosis Factor-α in Women With Severe Preeclampsia. *Obs. Gynecol* **112**, 93–100 (2008).
- 67. Caldwell, A. B., Birnbaum, H. A., Cheng, Z., Hoffmann, A. & Vargas, J. D. Network dynamics determine the autocrine and paracrine signaling functions of

TNF. Genes Dev. 28, 2120–2133 (2014).

- 68. Siwetz, M. *et al.* TNF-α alters the inflammatory secretion profile of human first trimester placenta. *Lab. Investig.* **96**, 428–438 (2016).
- 69. Yan, T. L. *et al.* Up-regulation of syncytin-1 contributes to TNF-α-enhanced fusion between OSCC and HUVECs partly via Wnt/β-catenin-dependent pathway. *Sci. Rep.* 7, 1–12 (2017).
- 70. Holmes, V. A., Wallace, J. M. W., Gilmore, W. S., McFaul, P. & Alexander, H. D. Plasma levels of the immunomodulatory cytokine interleukin-10 during normal human pregnancy: A longitudinal study. *Cytokine* **21**, 265–269 (2003).
- 71. Wu, M. Y. *et al.* Increase in the production of interleukin-10 early after implantation is related to the success of pregnancy. *Am. J. Reprod. Immunol.* **46**, 386–392 (2001).
- 72. Nath, M. C., Cubro, H., McCormick, D. J., Milic, N. M. & Garovic, V. D. Preeclamptic Women Have Decreased Circulating IL-10 (Interleukin-10) Values at the Time of Preeclampsia Diagnosis: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Hypertension* **10**, 1817–1827 (2020).
- 73. Robinson, D. P. & Klein, S. L. Pregnancy and pregnancy-associated hormones alter immune responses and disease pathogenesis. *Horm. Behav.* **62**, 263–271 (2012).
- 74. Johnston, Z. C. *et al.* The human fetal adrenal produces cortisol but no detectable aldosterone throughout the second trimester. *BMC Med.* **16**, 1–16 (2018).
- 75. Kaludjerovic, J. & Ward, W. E. The Interplay between Estrogen and Fetal Adrenal Cortex. *J. Nutr. Metab.* **6673**, (2012).
- 76. Shah, N. M., Lai, P. F., Imami, N. & Johnson, M. R. Progesterone-related immune modulation of pregnancy and labor. *Frontiers in Endocrinology* vol. 10 (2019).
- Jain, V., McDonald, S. D., Mundle, W. R. & Farine, D. Guideline No. 398: Progesterone for Prevention of Spontaneous Preterm Birth. *J. Obstet. Gynaecol. Canada* 42, 806–812 (2020).
- 78. Arck, P., Hansen, P. J., Jericevic, B. M., Piccinni, M. P. & Szekeres-Bartho, J. Progesterone during pregnancy: Endocrine-immune cross talk in mammalian species and the role of stress. *Am. J. Reprod. Immunol.* **58**, 268–279 (2007).
- Muñoz, L. D., Serramía, M. J., Fresno, M. & Muñoz-Fernández, M. Á. Progesterone inhibits HIV-1 replication in human trophoblast cells through inhibition of autocrine tumor necrosis factor secretion. *J. Infect. Dis.* 195, 1294– 1302 (2007).
- 80. Jung, C. *et al.* A longitudinal study of plasma and urinary cortisol in pregnancy and postpartum. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* **96**, 1533–1540 (2011).
- 81. Duthie, L. & Reynolds, R. M. Changes in the maternal hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenal axis in pregnancy and postpartum: Influences on maternal and fetal outcomes. *Neuroendocrinology* **98**, 106–115 (2013).
- 82. Buckingham-Howes, S., Mazza, D., Wang, Y., Granger, D. A. & Black, M. M. Prenatal drug exposure and adolescent cortisol reactivity: Association with behavioral concerns. *J. Dev. Behav. Pediatr.* **37**, 565–572 (2016).
- 83. Lye, P. et al. Glucocorticoids modulate multidrug resistance transporters in the first

trimester human placenta. J. Cell. Mol. Med. 22, 3652-3660 (2018).

- 84. Eldridge, J. C., Murphy, L. L. & Landneid, P. W. Cannabinoids and the hippocampal glucocorticoid receptor: recent findings and possible significance. *Steroids* **56**, 226–231 (1991).
- 85. Eiden, R. D. *et al.* Prenatal Tobacco and Cannabis Exposure: Associations with Cortisol Reactivity in Early School Age Children. *Int. J. Behav. Med.* **27**, 343–356 (2020).
- Battista, N., Bari, M. & Maccarrone, M. Endocannabinoids and Reproductive Events in Health and Disease. Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 231 (Springer International Publishing, 2013). doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-378630-2.00349-2.
- 87. Maia, J. *et al.* Effects of cannabis tetrahydrocannabinol on endocannabinoid homeostasis in human placenta. *Arch. Toxicol.* **93**, 649–658 (2019).
- 88. Mor, G., Aldo, P. & Alvero, A. B. The unique immunological and microbial aspects of pregnancy. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **17**, 469–482 (2017).
- 89. Dontigny, L., Arsenault, M. & Martel, M. Rubella in Pregnancy. *J Obs. Gynaecol Can* **30**, 152–158 (2008).
- 90. Siston, A. M. *et al.* Pandemic 2009 influenza A(H1N1) virus illness among pregnant women in the United States. *JAMA J. Am. Med. Assoc.* **303**, 1517–1525 (2010).
- 91. Kourtis, A. P., Read, J. S. & Jamieson, D. J. Pregnancy and infection. *N Engl J Med* **370**, 2211–2218 (2014).
- Borgonhi, E. M., Volpatto, V. L., Ornell, F., Rabelo-da-Ponte, F. D. & Kessler, F. H. P. Multiple clinical risks for cannabis users during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Addict. Sci. Clin. Pract.* 16, 10–13 (2021).

## **CHAPTER 4: CONCLUSIONS**

## **Summary of Findings**

In the present thesis, we first aimed to select a functionally relevant trophoblast cell line to model trophoblast differentiation and fusion. Given that there is a lack of clarity pertaining to differences in the traditionally employed human choriocarcinoma-derived BeWo and BeWo b30 cell lines, we questioned whether one of these models is better able to recapitulate syncytium development *in vitro*. In Chapter 2, we compared the ability of the BeWo and BeWo b30 cell lines to model fusion by examining the transcriptional regulation of *ERVW-1* (syncytin-1), *ERVFRD-1* (syncytin-2) and *hCG-\beta* (Fig. 1). As expected, all genes displayed an increase following treatment with EGF (50 ng/mL) and FSK (50 µM) to induce FSK-stimulated fusion. The listed concentrations of EGF and FSK have previously been used for fusion stimulation in BeWo cells [1]. Further assessment of fusion using immunofluorescent staining for E-Cadherin, an epithelial protein that is inversely correlated with fusion, quantification using cell counts and transcription of CDH-1 (E-Cadherin) demonstrated that the parent and cloned cell lines similarly model villous trophoblasts (Figs. 2 and 3). We ultimately chose the BeWo b30 cell line for subsequent investigations due to a greater fold difference from baseline to the induction of fusion using EGF and FSK (CTB versus STB populations). Next, we set out to perform drug-dose experiments to ascertain an appropriate concentration of  $\Delta^9$ -THC to investigate its effects on trophoblast immune and endocrine roles during fusion. Based on the observed outcomes

for viability (Fig. 4) and mRNA levels of fusion-related markers (Fig. 5), we moved forward with implementing 20  $\mu$ M  $\Delta^9$ -THC alongside EGF and FSK [1].

As an extension of the research in Chapter 2, we outline our preliminary work with successfully isolating and purifying primary trophoblasts from term human placentae in the Appendix. Following negative selection for trophoblasts, cells exhibited an increase in the mRNA levels of the trophoblast marker  $hCG-\beta$  as well as decrease in the non-trophoblast marker *VIM* (Fig. 1). This leads us to the ask the question: Do the mechanisms underlying trophoblast fusion differ between choriocarcinoma-derived cell lines and primary human trophoblasts isolated from term placentae? Progression of this work should therefore explore the expression of fusogenic genes (*ERVW-1*, *ERVFRD-1*, *hCG-β*, *CDH-1*) and quantify fusion in primary human trophoblasts. This will provide a foundation for investigating and comparing how BeWo b30 cells versus primary human trophoblasts respond to  $\Delta^9$ -THC during differentiation and fusion.

Based on our early work in selecting an appropriate cell model and drug concentration, we evaluated the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC on the Th1/Th2 cytokine balance in villous trophoblasts in Chapter 3. Our findings are suggestive of trophoblast differentiation and fusion requiring an inflammatory Th1 cytokine-dominant environment, which is like other early pregnancy events such as implantation and invasion [2] (Figs. 1 and 2). We then recapitulated a localized inflammatory and immunomodulatory microenvironment through trophoblast stimulation with TNF- $\alpha$  (10 ng/mL) and IL-10 (10 ng/mL) as these cytokines showed the

greatest alterations during fusion and in response to  $\Delta^9$ -THC. At a concentration of 10 ng/mL, TNF- $\alpha$  stimulated an inflammatory response in trophoblasts, which has previously been demonstrated via an increase in the expression of activating mediators that include intercellular adhesion molecule 1 and IL-8 [3]. The use of 10 ng/mL IL-10 may similarly function to modulate exacerbated inflammation [4]. We show that IL-10 had no direct impact on syncytium establishment, however exogenous TNF- $\alpha$  was associated with compromised fusion and biosynthesis of progesterone and cortisol, both of which are tightly regulated throughout pregnancy (Figs. 3 and 4) [5,6]. Concomitant treatment with  $\Delta^9$ -THC and TNF- $\alpha$  also perturbed the regulation of genes involved in fusion (*ERVW-1*, *ERVFRD-1*, *hCG-* $\beta$ ) and steroid hormone synthesis (*CYP11A1*, *CYP17A1*) (Figs. 3, 5 and 6). Lastly, we suggest that the observed outcomes may be the result of, at least in part,  $\Delta^9$ -THC-mediated activation of the classical CB1R of the endocannabinoid system (Fig. 7).

## **Bench to Bedside: Clinical Implications**

## Villous trophoblast turnover in placental pathology

Successful formation of the human placenta is central to the maintenance of pregnancy due to its roles in hormone production and maternal-fetal transport of nutrients, gases and wastes [7]. Alterations in trophoblast turnover can perturb placental development, with increased CTB proliferation leading to exaggerated fusion and apoptosis [8]. In the opposite situation wherein CTB proliferation is decreased, the syncytium is thinned due to the release of aged STB cell components into the cytoplasm [8,9]. Our findings demonstrate that a reduction in trophoblast fusion can be mediated by exposure to exogenous stressors

such as  $\Delta^9$ -THC (20 µM) and TNF- $\alpha$  (10 ng/mL). Previous investigations by our research group also indicate that  $\Delta^9$ -THC can disrupt trophoblast turnover at the organelle level, specifically the mitochondria which contribute to the regulation of placental oxidative stress [1]. In particular, STBs treated with  $\Delta^9$ -THC (20 µM) exhibit mitochondrial dysfunction through elevated heat shock protein and superoxide dismutase production as well as attenuated membrane potential [1]. As a consequence of impaired syncytial activity, transplacental passage can become limited and systemic maternal immune responses may be initiated due to an increase in necrosis [8,9]. Abnormalities commonly associated with perturbed trophoblast turnover include preeclampsia, fetal growth restriction, placental abruption and stillbirth [7,9,10].

#### Susceptibility to viral infections in pregnancy

During pregnancy, women possess a higher risk of developing infections compared to nonpregnant healthy counterparts due to a Th2 cytokine bias in the second and third trimesters [11]. Cell-mediated immunity is necessary to effectively fight against infection and is primarily stimulated by Th1 cells [12,13]. Due to the decrease in Th1 cytokine production, pregnancy is associated with an increased susceptibility to viral infections [12,13].

In addition to immune cells at the maternal-fetal interface, trophoblasts participate in the activating response against pathogens [14]. Using the hepatitis C virus as an example, viral detection promotes the production of IFNs and migration of uterine natural killer cells via activating chemokines such as interferon-inducible protein-10 and C-C motif chemokine

ligand 5 [15]. This demonstrates that exposure to viruses during pregnancy shifts the required Th1/Th2 balance to favour inflammation [14]. Moreover, hepatitis C virus has a transmission rate of 3-6% and is associated with adverse outcomes such as preterm birth, fetal growth restriction, fetal growth and development of pediatric cirrhosis [15]. In fact, vertical transfer of pathogens across the placenta can occur through a variety of mechanisms that include infection of endothelial cells in the maternal vasculature, EVTs or decidual immune cells as well as compromised integrity of the placental syncytium [16]. The notorious ZIKA virus can also be transmitted vertically, with a rate of 25-47% [17]. ZIKA virus infection is linked to congenital microcephaly, which results in cognitive and physical delays in exposed neonates [16]. Other outcomes that have been associated with antenatal ZIKA infection include placental insufficiency, fetal growth restriction and fetal death [16].

Historically, some of the most well-documented outbreaks that disproportionately impacted pregnant women include rubella (1964-1965) and H1N1, an influenza A strain (2009-2010) [18,19]. Beginning with rubella, maternal infection manifested as congenital rubella syndrome in exposed neonates [20]. Clinical outcomes associated with fetal rubella infection include cardiac, ophthalmic, audiologic and central nervous system defects [20]. Transmission of rubella to the fetus also primarily occurred if the mother was exposed at less than 16 weeks of gestation and was associated with an infection rate of up to 80% [20]. The advent and introduction of the rubella vaccine in 1969, however, assisted in reducing the rate of transmission and development of congenital rubella syndrome to 8% [20].

Furthermore, influenza pandemics have plagued humans since at least 1918, the time of the Spanish flu, and most recently, during 2009 [21]. Pregnant women are 5-fold more likely to contract influenza, however rates of vertical transmission are not readily available [21]. H1N1 is associated with pregnancy complications such as spontaneous abortion and preterm premature rupture of membranes as well as consequences for fetal health, including neural tube defects, tachycardia, encephalopathy and cerebral palsy [21].

One of the risk factors for maternal-to-fetal viral transmission is drug use during pregnancy [22]. The effects of drug use have been most investigated in the case of hepatitis C virus, which has a vertical transmission rate of 8-11% if mothers have engaged in prenatal intravenous drug use versus 5% in non-users [22,23]. While research has not explored how maternal cannabis use in particular impacts vertical transmission, a damaged syncytium can be breached by viruses and lead to fetal infection [24]. Viruses that cannot cross the maternal-fetal interface can also impact fetal development through placental infection [24]. Based on our findings, it is plausible that maternal cannabis use may increase the risk of fetal infection as  $\Delta^9$ -THC is associated with perturbed Th1/Th2 cytokine responses during fusion [24]. This may occur through increased viral passage to the fetus due to poor development or damage of the syncytium [24]. To explore this avenue, research must focus on elucidating how  $\Delta^9$ -THC influences placental immune responses during infection.

#### Maternal and fetal cannabis exposure during the COVID-19 pandemic

Following the first report of COVID-19 (December 2019), which is caused by severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) infection, the turbulent global impact resulted in hundreds of publications surrounding the effects of COVID-19 in pregnancy [25]. A systematic review that compiled data from 192 studies found that 7-28% of pregnant women were suspected or confirmed to be positive for COVID-19 from December 2019 to June 2020 [25]. This large range of prevalence may be the result of variance across sampling strategies [25]. Adverse outcomes have been commonly reported in mothers whereas the risks to the fetus appear to be minimal and require further investigation [25]. Compared to healthy pregnant women, those with COVID-19 have a higher incidence of being admitted to an intensive care unit, requiring ventilation or extracorporeal membrane oxygenation, preterm birth and in rare cases, preeclampsia [25,26]. Besides the increased likelihood of being admitted into an intensive care unit, current literature suggests that neonates do not possess a high risk of developing complications [25]. This is attributed to rare vertical transmission of SARS-CoV-2 due to low rates of transplacental movement of the viral load and a lack of placental infection [27]. However, conflicting evidence also suggests that there is reduced transfer of anti-SARS-CoV-2 antibodies across the placenta [27]. Additional research is therefore required to ascertain the potential risks of SARS-CoV-2 vertical transmission and infection in neonates.

Another factor that contributes to a high risk of contracting COVID-19 is cannabis use [28]. A retrospective case-controlled study of 80 non-pregnant patients diagnosed with both cannabis use disorder and COVID-19 observed an elevated prevalence of respiratory risk factors, including asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease [28]. Lockdown measures further contributed to a rise in cannabis use. For example, one investigation reported that 40% of individuals endorsed greater consumption during this period in a survey [29]. Similar statistics are not available for changes in patterns of cannabis use during pregnancy due to COVID-19. Given that pregnant women and cannabis users represent two vulnerable populations, an investigation of the implications of maternal cannabis use during the COVID-19 pandemic, particularly for pregnancy success and fetal health, is necessary.

## Limitations

#### In vitro to in vivo translatability

While FSK-stimulated BeWo b30 cells are well-validated in their ability to model villous trophoblast fusion, they display genetic and morphological differences in comparison to primary human trophoblasts [30]. The limitations of BeWo b30, and the parent BeWo, cells are outlined in detail in Chapter 2. In addition to primary trophoblasts that can be isolated and purified from human placentae, most often after caesarean delivery at term, animal models can be utilized for greater extrapolation to *in vivo* trophoblast functionality [30]. The use of mouse models has transformed placental biology as they allow researchers to investigate cell-cell communication at the whole organ level [31]. Like humans, mice have a hemochorial placenta that allows for direct contact between trophoblasts and maternal blood, and possess a similar blastocyst structure [30,31]. However, mouse models come

with unique caveats as they have a short gestational length of about 20 days and display significant differences, compared to humans, in placental structure following implantation [32]. For example, mouse placentae have trophoblast giant cells at the outer lining instead of CTBs and STBs [32]. Non-human primates, sheep and rats can also be used to study the development of the placenta [32]. Outside of animals, human embryonic stem cells, placental explants and trophoblast organoids are commonly published model systems [30].

## Consideration of low placental oxygenation

The development of the human placenta occurs in a relatively hypoxic environment, beginning at a partial pressure of 20 mmHg in the first trimester and thereafter increasing to 60 mmHg [33,34]. 20-60 mmHg corresponds to an oxygen concentration of about 2.5-7.5% [33,34]. Despite this, the majority of cellular experiments, ours included, are performed under 21% oxygen, which ultimately creates another limitation for *in vitro* models of the human trophoblast and placenta [33,35]. In a comparison of primary trophoblast culture at 2.5% and 21% oxygen, no significant differences were observed in viability or apoptosis during differentiation and fusion [33]. However, contrasting outcomes have been reported for trophoblast fusion under low oxygenation as hypoxia has been shown to both downregulate and have no significant effect on syncytin expression [9,33]. To better mimic the *in vivo* placental environment, future cell culture work can be performed under 2.5-7.5% oxygenation.

## Dynamic architecture of the maternal-fetal interface

At the maternal-fetal interface, there is an intricate network of trophoblasts, Hofbauer cells, endothelial cells, smooth muscle cells and immune cells [30]. While the present thesis investigated cytokine responses mediated by villous trophoblasts during differentiation and fusion, decidual leukocytes are the primary contributors to the Th1/Th2 cytokine balance that supports fetal tolerance [36]. Of the immune cell populations localized at the maternalfetal interface, uterine natural killer cells the most prevalent and well-studied [37,38]. Their roles include the production of important cytokines and growth factors such as the granulocyte and macrophage colony-stimulating factors [39]. Uterine natural killer cells also closely interact with invasive EVTs to support invasion and vascular remodelling by producing angiogenic mediators, particularly vascular endothelial growth factor [40,41]. Since uterine natural killer cells express the classical cannabinoid receptors CB1R and CB2R, an understanding of whether these cells contribute to cannabis-mediated complications in pregnancy is warranted [42]. Although we did not explore the paracrine responses mediated by the studied Th1/Th2 cytokines, we examined how trophoblastspecific immune responses are regulated during fusion and altered following  $\Delta^9$ -THC exposure. Since trophoblasts represent the major cell type in the placenta, this work demonstrates that immune dysregulation in CTBs and STBs can have consequences for syncytium formation during pregnancy.
## **Future Directions**

#### Co-culture model with villous trophoblasts and uterine natural killer cells

In the present thesis, we provide insight into the immune and endocrine roles of villous trophoblasts during differentiation and fusion to better understand placental development in health and disease. A natural progression of this research is to explore the paracrine effects of immune cells in response to  $\Delta^9$ -THC-dependent alterations in Th1/Th2 cytokine production by trophoblasts. The answer to this may lie in the development of a co-culture model system with STBs and uterine natural killer cells. While published models are more commonly available for uterine natural killer cell and EVT co-culture, only a handful have utilized STBs [43–46]. This discrepancy is likely attributable to the lack of direct communication and contact between these cell types. Nonetheless, BeWo or BeWo b30 cells can be cultured with human NK-92 cells to create a model wherein the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC treatment on placental-decidual interactions can be explored [45]. Research questions that can potentially be addressed using this co-culture model system include:

- 1. How do immune responses mediated by uterine natural killer cells contribute to the development of the syncytium?
- 2. Does  $\Delta^9$ -THC similarly impact Th1/Th2 cytokine production in villous trophoblasts and uterine natural killer cells?

### Multi-cytokine cellular treatments

To determine the effects of  $\Delta^9$ -THC in localized inflammatory and immunomodulatory settings, we stimulated differentiating and fusing BeWo b30 cells with TNF- $\alpha$  or IL-10.

TNF- $\alpha$  was employed to recapitulate a simplistic and localized inflammatory microenvironment whereas IL-10 was representative of an immunomodulatory-dominant state (Chapter 3). Additional experiments should develop and utilize a concoction of Th1 and Th2 cytokines to better model the architecture of the *in vivo* placenta. The production of Th1 cytokines is upregulated during early (implantation, placentation, invasion) and late pregnancy events (labour, parturition) [2,14]. Therefore, a combination of important cytokines such as TNF- $\alpha$ , IFN- $\gamma$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-2 and IL-8 can be employed to induce inflammation [2,14]. Similarly, a more tolerant immune setting can be mediated through multi-cytokine treatment with the Th2 cytokines TGF- $\beta$ , IL-4, IL-10 and IL-13 [2,14].

#### Putting the spotlight on CBD

CBD is another major biologically active component of cannabis that differs from  $\Delta^9$ -THC due to its non-psychoactive nature [47]. An increasing amount of CBD-based products are now available for recreational and self-medication use, with about 16% of Canadians reporting use of CBD in 2019 [48]. Moreover, the International Cannabis Policy Study reported that CBD oil or liquid drops were most frequently used in Canada, followed by topicals and food-based products [48]. Consumers are also reported to perceive products containing only CBD as beneficial for their health [48]. Unfortunately, relatively little is known about the effects of CBD use on placental development and pregnancy in general. The increasing prevalence of cannabis use among women of reproductive age and in pregnancy, paired with the increase in accessibility and availability of products, calls for further research to develop informed counselling strategies [49,50].

## Conclusions

From counterculture to medicalization, societal perceptions of cannabis have proved to be fluid [51,52]. Research must therefore maintain a steady stride to develop clear safety data to inform current users, which is particularly relevant to post-legalization Canada [50]. An understanding of the effects of cannabis during pregnancy is necessary due to the increase in maternal use over previous years and associations with short- and long-term consequences for child health [50]. We contribute to this field by showing that  $\Delta^9$ -THC impairs the integrity of the placental syncytium by compromising various trophoblast functions, including fusion, cytokine responses and hormone production. Finally, we hope that this research assists scientists, health care providers and political leaders in creating safe public health guidelines for mothers and mothers-to-be.

## References

- 1. Walker, O. S. *et al.* Delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol disrupts mitochondrial function and attenuates syncytialization in human placental BeWo cells. *Physiol. Rep.* **8**, 1–17 (2020).
- 2. Dutta, S. & Sengupta, P. Defining pregnancy phases with cytokine shift. *J. Pregnancy Reprod.* **1**, 1–3 (2017).
- 3. Vásquez, A. M., Segura, C. & Blair, S. Induction of pro-inflammatory response of the placental trophoblast by Plasmodium falciparum infected erythrocytes and TNF. *Malar. J.* **12**, 1–8 (2013).
- 4. Wang, J. *et al.* Decreased endometrial IL-10 impairs endometrial receptivity by downregulating HOXA10 expression in women with adenomyosis. *Biomed Res. Int.* **2018**, (2018).
- 5. Malassiné, A. & Cronier, L. Hormones and human trophoblast differentiation: A review. *Endocrine* **19**, 3–11 (2002).
- 6. Dahlerup, B. R. *et al.* Maternal stress and placental function, a study using questionnaires and biomarkers at birth. *PLoS One* **13**, 1–18 (2018).
- Ma, Z., Sagrillo-Fagundes, L., Mok, S., Vaillancourt, C. & Moraes, C. Mechanobiological regulation of placental trophoblast fusion and function through extracellular matrix rigidity. *Sci. Rep.* 10, 1–12 (2020).
- 8. Huppertz, B., Kaufmann, P. & Kingdom, J. Trophoblast turnover in health and disease. *Fetal Matern. Med. Rev.* **13**, 103–118 (2002).
- Gauster, M., Moser, G., Orendi, K. & Huppertz, B. Factors Involved in Regulating Trophoblast Fusion: Potential Role in the Development of Preeclampsia. *Placenta* 30, 49–54 (2009).
- 10. Heazell, A. Abnormalities of the placenta. *BMC Pregnancy Childbirth* **12**, 1–2 (2012).
- 11. Sykes, L., MacIntyre, D. A., Yap, X. J., Teoh, T. G. & Bennett, P. R. The Th1:Th2 dichotomy of pregnancy and preterm labour. *Mediators Inflamm.* **2012**, (2012).
- 12. Kaiko, G. E., Horvat, J. C., Beagley, K. W. & Hansbro, P. M. Immunological decision-making: How does the immune system decide to mount a helper T-cell response? *Immunology* **123**, 326–338 (2008).
- 13. Spellberg, B. & Edwards, J. E. Type 1/type 2 immunity in infectious diseases. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* **32**, 76–102 (2001).
- 14. Mor, G., Aldo, P. & Alvero, A. B. The unique immunological and microbial aspects of pregnancy. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **17**, 469–482 (2017).
- Giugliano, S. *et al.* Hepatitis C Virus Sensing by Human Trophoblasts Induces Innate Immune Responses and Recruitment of Maternal NK Cells: Potential Implications for Limiting Vertical Transmission. *J. Immunol.* **195**, 3737–3747 (2015).
- 16. Coyne, C. B. & Lazear, H. M. Zika virus-reigniting the TORCH. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.* **14**, 707–715 (2016).
- 17. Ades, A. E. *et al.* Vertical transmission of Zika virus and its outcomes: a Bayesian synthesis of prospective studies. *Lancet Infect. Dis.* **21**, 537–545 (2021).

- Modlin, J. F., Brandling-Bennett, A. D., Witte, J. J., Campbell, C. C. & Meyers, J. D. A review of five years' experience with rubella vaccine in the United States. *Pediatrics* 55, 20–29 (1975).
- 19. Fineberg, H. V. Pandemic Preparedness and Response Lessons from the H1N1 Influenza of 2009. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **370**, 1335–1342 (2014).
- 20. Dontigny, L., Arsenault, M. & Martel, M. Rubella in Pregnancy. *J Obs. Gynaecol Can* **30**, 152–158 (2008).
- Carlson, A., Thung, S. F. & Norwitz, E. R. H1N1 Influenza in Pregnancy: What All Obstetric Care Providers Ought to Know. *Rev. Obstet. Gynecol.* 2, 139–45 (2009).
- 22. Resti, M. *et al.* Mother to child transmission of hepatitis C virus: Prospective study of risk factors and timing of infection in children born to women seronegative for HIV-1. *Br. Med. J.* **317**, 437–440 (1998).
- 23. Yeung, L. T. F., King, S. M. & Roberts, E. A. Mother-to-infant transmission of hepatitis C virus. *Hepatology* **34**, 223–229 (2001).
- 24. Racicot, K. & Mor, G. Risks associated with viral infections during pregnancy. *J. Clin. Invest.* **127**, 1591–1599 (2017).
- 25. Allotey, J. *et al.* Clinical manifestations, risk factors, and maternal and perinatal outcomes of coronavirus disease 2019 in pregnancy: Living systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ* **370**, (2020).
- 26. Brandt, J. S. *et al.* Epidemiology of coronavirus disease 2019 in pregnancy: risk factors and associations with adverse maternal and neonatal outcomes. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* 1–9 (2020) doi:10.1016/j.ajog.2020.09.043.
- 27. Edlow, A. G. *et al.* Assessment of Maternal and Neonatal SARS-CoV-2 Viral Load, Transplacental Antibody Transfer, and Placental Pathology in Pregnancies During the COVID-19 Pandemic. *JAMA Netw. open* **3**, e2030455 (2020).
- 28. Wang, Q. Q., Kaelber, D. C., Xu, R. & Volkow, N. D. COVID-19 risk and outcomes in patients with substance use disorders: analyses from electronic health records in the United States. *Mol. Psychiatry* **26**, 30–39 (2021).
- 29. van Laar, M. W. *et al.* Cannabis and COVID-19: Reasons for Concern. *Front. Psychiatry* **11**, 1–6 (2020).
- 30. Turco, M. Y. & Moffett, A. Development of the human placenta. *Dev.* **146**, 1–14 (2019).
- Grigsby, P. L. Animal Models to Study Placental Development and Function throughout Normal and Dysfunctional Human Pregnancy Peta. *Physiol. Behav.* 34, 1–16 (2016).
- 32. Ander, S. E., Diamond, M. S. & Coyne, C. B. Immune responses at the maternalfetal interface. *Sci. Immunol.* **4**, (2019).
- Depoix, C., Barret, L. A., Hubinont, C. & Debieve, F. Viability of primary term cytotrophoblast cell culture in normoxia and hypoxia. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* 19, 29– 34 (2013).
- 34. Huppertz, B. Oxygenation of the placenta and its role in pre-eclampsia. *Pregnancy Hypertens. An Int. J. Women's Cardiovasc. Heal.* **4**, 244–245 (2014).
- 35. Wong, M. K., Li, E. W., Adam, M., Selvaganapathy, P. R. & Raha, S.

Establishment of an in vitro placental barrier model cultured under physiologically relevant oxygen levels. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* **26**, 353–365 (2020).

- 36. Trowsdale, J. & Betz, A. G. Mother's little helpers: Mechanisms of maternal-fetal tolerance. *Nat. Immunol.* **7**, 241–246 (2006).
- 37. Cooper, M. A., Fehniger, T. A. & Caligiuri, M. A. The biology of human natural killer-cell subsets. *Trends Immunol.* **22**, 633–640 (2001).
- 38. Faas, M. M. & de Vos, P. Uterine NK cells and macrophages in pregnancy. *Placenta* **56**, 44–52 (2017).
- 39. Saito, S. *et al.* Cytokine production by CD16-CD56bright natural killer cells in the human early pregnancy decidua. *Int. Immunol.* **5**, 559–563 (1993).
- 40. Lash, G. E. Expression of angiogenic growth factors by uterine natural killer cells during early pregnancy. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* **80**, 572–580 (2006).
- 41. Hanna, J. *et al.* Decidual NK cells regulate key developmental processes at the human fetal-maternal interface. *Nat. Med.* **12**, 1065–1074 (2006).
- 42. Maia, J., Fonseca, B. M., Teixeira, N. & Correia-Da-Silva, G. The fundamental role of the endocannabinoid system in endometrium and placenta: Implications in pathophysiological aspects of uterine and pregnancy disorders. *Hum. Reprod. Update* **26**, 586–602 (2020).
- 43. Yougbaré, I. *et al.* Activated NK cells cause placental dysfunction and miscarriages in fetal alloimmune thrombocytopenia. *Nat. Commun.* **8**, (2017).
- 44. Fu, B. *et al.* Natural Killer Cells Promote Fetal Development through the Secretion of Growth-Promoting Factors. *Immunity* **47**, 1100-1113.e6 (2017).
- 45. Liu, Y. *et al.* Changes of inhibitory receptors on NK-92 cells and HLA-G on BeWo cells with toxoplasma gondii infection. *Inflammation* **36**, 1440–1447 (2013).
- 46. Helige, C., Hagendorfer, G., Smolle, J. & Dohr, G. Uterine natural killer cells in a three-dimensional tissue culture model to study trophoblast invasion. *Lab. Investig.* 81, 1153–1162 (2001).
- 47. Atalay, S., Jarocka-karpowicz, I. & Skrzydlewskas, E. Antioxidative and antiinflammatory properties of cannabidiol. *Antioxidants* **9**, 1–20 (2020).
- 48. Goodman, S., Wadsworth, E., Schauer, G. & Hammond, D. Use and Perceptions of Cannabidiol Products in Canada and in the United States. *Cannabis Cannabinoid Res.* **X**, 1–10 (2020).
- 49. Sarrafpour, S. *et al.* Considerations and Implications of Cannabidiol Use During Pregnancy. *Curr. Pain Headache Rep.* **24**, (2020).
- 50. Corsi, D. J., Murphy, M. S. Q. & Cook, J. The Effects of Cannabis on Female Reproductive Health Across the Life Course. *Cannabis Cannabinoid Res.* (2020) doi:10.1089/can.2020.0065.
- 51. Reid, M. A qualitative review of cannabis stigmas at the twilight of prohibition. *J. Cannabis Res.* **2**, (2020).
- 52. Sandberg, S. Cannabis culture: A stable subculture in a changing world. *Criminol. Crim. Justice* **13**, 63–79 (2013).

# APPENDIX: ISOLATION AND PURIFICATION OF TROPHOBLASTS FROM TERM HUMAN PLACENTAE

### Rationale

Although the use of human choriocarcinoma-derived BeWo and BeWo b30 cell lines has revolutionized research on placental development, these models are not completely functionally and morphologically reflective of *in vivo* villous trophoblasts (Chapter 2) [1,2]. Since the underlying differences remain unclear, it is often argued that key results obtained using immortalized trophoblasts must be verified in primary trophoblasts to ascertain the extent of their applicability to placental functions, including the development of the syncytium [3]. Therefore, we worked to optimize this challenging technique to isolate, purify and culture trophoblasts from human term placentae to eventually compare the regulation of fusion at the transcript and protein levels. While characterizing the levels of fusogenic genes (*ERVW-1*, *ERVFRD-1*, *hCG-β*, *CDH-1*) as well as quantifying the fusion percentage remains to be completed, we have demonstrated successful purification of primary trophoblasts that were isolated from term human placentae.

## **Materials and Methods**

#### Cell culture

Term placentae were collected following caesarean deliveries at the McMaster University Medical Centre, with approval from the Hamilton Integrated Research Ethics Board (HiREB Study #1877) and informed patient consent. All inclusion and exclusion criteria were temporarily waived during this refinement process. Patient contact occurred under the supervision of Dr. Dustin Costescu. In brief, trophoblast isolation and purification from term human placentae involves enzymatic dissociation of villous tissue, Percoll density gradient centrifugation (5-70%; Sigma-Aldrich, P4937) as well as negative selection using the mouse anti-human HLA-ABC clone W6/32 primary antibody (Bio-Rad, MCA81) and goat anti-mouse immunoglobulin G microbeads (Miltenyi Biotec, 130-048-401) as the secondary antibody. The complete protocols are published by Petroff et al. (2006) and Clabault et al. (2018) [4,5].

Purified primary human trophoblasts were cultured in Dulbecco's Modification of Eagle's Medium/Ham's F-12 50/50 Mix (Corning, 10-090-CV) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 1% L-glutamine and 1% penicillin/streptomycin. Cells were maintained in a humidified atmosphere at 37°C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. Cells were seeded on 24-well polystyrene plates coated with 5  $\mu$ g/cm<sup>2</sup> human fibronectin (Sigma-Aldrich, FC010) at a density of 1x10<sup>6</sup> cells/cm<sup>2</sup> for cell-cell contact.

#### **RNA extraction and quantitative RT-PCR**

Total RNA was extracted from cells using TRIzol<sup>TM</sup> Reagent (500  $\mu$ L; Thermo Fisher Scientific, 15596026) and isolated using the PicoPure<sup>TM</sup> RNA Isolation Kit (ThermoFisher Scientific, KIT0204), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Quantification of gene expression using RT-PCR was performed as previously described by our research group [6]. Relative mRNA expression was calculated using the 2<sup>- $\Delta\Delta$ Ct</sup> analysis, normalized to the endogenous control gene, *18S*, and expressed as the fold change to the control. Primers sequences designed for all target genes of interest are listed in Table 1.

| Gene  | Forward sequence $(5' \rightarrow 3')$ | Reverse sequence $(5' \rightarrow 3')$ |
|-------|--|--|
| 18S   | CACGCCAGTACAAGATCCCA                   | AAGTGACGCAGCCCTCTATG                   |
| hCG-β | ACCCCTTGACCTGTGAT                      | CCTTATTGTGGGAGGATCGG                   |
| VIM   | GGACCAGCTAACCAACGACA                   | AAGGTCAAGACGTGCCAGAG                   |

 Table 1. Forward and reverse primer sequences used for RT-PCR

#### Statistical analyses

All experiments were replicated three times. Data are presented as the mean  $\pm$  standard error of mean. To determine significant differences across isolated and purified groups to verify successful trophoblast collection, two-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons tests were utilized. A *p*-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. All statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism 8.

### **Results and Discussion**

To demonstrate that primary trophoblasts were successfully separated from endothelial cells, leukocytes and fibroblasts, we completed a transcriptional analysis of isolated and purified cells. Isolated cells are representative of a mixture of all cell types found in the placental villous tissue while purified cells should, in theory, only contain trophoblasts [1]. hCG- $\beta$  was utilized as a trophoblast-specific marker as STBs are the major producers of this hormone during pregnancy [7]. On the other hand, the cytoskeletal protein vimentin (VIM) served as a non-trophoblast marker and identified the presence of contamination in purified samples [1,8]. Changes in the mRNA expression of  $hCG-\beta$  and VIM were assessed following isolation and purification after 24, 48, 72 or 96 hours of cell culture. Since primary trophoblasts spontaneously undergo cell-cell fusion over a 72-hour period when seeded at high densities, we completed a time-course experiment to assess if and how the transcriptional profiles are altered with increasing length of time in cell culture. We observed that the mRNA expression of hCG- $\beta$  and VIM significantly decreased after only 24 hours, after which it stabilized (Fig. 1). This outcome may be the result of an excess number of cells that underwent apoptosis due to a lack of adherence to the plate's surface [9]. Other investigations have similarly reported a loss in cell viability by 45% after 24 hours of culture that is then normalized over the following days [9].

Our results also show that the mRNA levels of  $hCG-\beta$  are significantly increased from purification to isolation after 48 and 72 hours of culture (\*p<0.05) (Fig. 1). This is indicative of a rise in the relative number of STBs due to the cell differentiation and fusion.

In contrast, *VIM* expression significantly decreased after 24 hours of cell culture (\*\*\*p<0.0005) following purification, demonstrating a decrease in the presence of non-trophoblast cells. Given the expression of *VIM*, albeit low, it is evident that the purified trophoblast populations were not entirely devoid of contaminating endothelial cells, leukocytes and/or fibroblasts.

Due to the challenges we experienced in terms of primary trophoblast cell culture, we implemented several adaptations to the protocols by Petroff et al. (2006) and Clabault et al. (2018) to optimize this technique within our laboratory [4,5]. The primary changes included a shift from harvesting 40-50 to 90-100 grams of villous tissue to maximize cellular yields as we observed inconsistencies in viability following purification. Furthermore, we noted that purified trophoblasts must be plated immediately after purification as another round of cryopreservation results in cellular death and low viability. These highly sensitive cells also do not adhere well to polystyrene, therefore plates were coated with the extracellular matrix protein fibronectin to maximize attachment. In conclusion, further investigations are necessary to define the mechanisms of differentiation and fusion in trophoblasts isolated from term human placentae to create a comparison with the BeWo and BeWo b30 cell lines.



Figure 1. Characteristics of isolated versus purified primary human trophoblasts. Relative mRNA levels of (A) hCG- $\beta$  and (B) *VIM* after the displayed length of time (hours) in cell culture. Significant differences between the isolated and purified groups are indicated by \*p<0.05 and \*\*\*p<0.0005; n=3.

## References

- 1. Jankovic-Karasoulos, T. *et al.* Isolation of villous cytotrophoblasts from second trimester human placentas. *Placenta* **74**, 55–58 (2018).
- 2. Wang, R. *et al.* Live cell imaging of in vitro human trophoblast syncytialization. *Biol. Reprod.* **90**, 1–10 (2014).
- 3. Novakovic, B. *et al.* Wide-ranging DNA methylation differences of primary trophoblast cell populations and derived cell lines: Implications and opportunities for understanding trophoblast function. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* **17**, 344–353 (2011).
- 4. Petroff, M. G., Phillips, T. A., Ka, H., Pace, J. L. & Hunt, J. S. Isolation and *Culture of Term Human Trophoblast Cells: Methods in Molecular Medicine*. (2006).
- 5. Clabault, H., Laurent, L., Sanderson, J. T. & Vaillancourt, C. Isolation and purification of villous cytotrophoblast cells from term human placenta. in *Methods in Molecular Biology* vol. 1710 219–231 (Humana Press Inc., 2018).
- 6. Wong, M. K. *et al.* Extracellular matrix surface regulates self-assembly of threedimensional placental trophoblast spheroids. *PLoS One* **13**, 1–18 (2018).
- 7. Cole, L. A. Biological functions of hCG and hCG-related molecules. *Reprod. Biol. Endocrinol.* **8**, 1–14 (2010).
- 8. Blaschitz, A., Weiss, U., Dohr, G. & Desoye, G. Antibody reaction patterns in first trimester placenta: Implications for trophoblast isolation and purity screening. *Placenta* **21**, 733–741 (2000).
- 9. Depoix, C., Barret, L. A., Hubinont, C. & Debieve, F. Viability of primary term cytotrophoblast cell culture in normoxia and hypoxia. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* **19**, 29–34 (2013).
- 10. Soares, M. J. & Hunt, J. S. *Placenta and trophoblast: methods and protocols: overview II. Methods in molecular medicine* vol. 122 (2006).